
Mayor Carlo De-
Maria and several 
elected officials – 
including Brazilian 
American Councilor 
Stephanie Mar-
tins and School 
Committeeman 
Marcony Almeida 
Barros – celebrated 
the first-ever flag raising in Everett for Brazilian Independence Day on Thursday, Sept. 14. 
While Everett has had a strong population of Brazilian immigrants and resident for several 
years, the population has grown even larger in recent years. Mayor DeMaria said having 
the Brazilian flag flown as a celebration denotes that everyone is welcome in Everett. Here, 
celebrating Brazilian independence was dancer Kaitlynn Jolly of the band Grooversity, 
which performed on the grounds of City Hall during the ceremony.
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City celebrates first-ever Brazilian 
Independence Day flag raising

In the famous words of the late Paul Russo, it couldn’t 
have been said any more appropriately Monday morning. 
On Monday morning, Mayor Carlo DeMaria and a host of 
family, friends and Connolly Center faithful gathered to 
dedicate a bench in front of the Center to Russo – who 
passed away in May. Here, relatives Carol Puopolo and 
Debbie Penta Petrone sit on the dedicated bench with Paul 
Russo’s memorial plaque between them.

By Seth Daniel

Councilor Stephanie 
Martins is putting her eggs 
in the basket of the Afford-
able Housing Task Force, 
and said she hopes the mix 
of residents, professionals 
and elected officials can 
be a sounding board for 
some of the most critical 
housing issues facing the 
city.

“Most municipalities 
around us have a Housing 
Task Force and so do oth-

er states and Malden has 
one too,” said Martins this 
week. “In Everett, it’s time 
for us to move in a new di-
rection in terms of hous-
ing. I’m excited because 
there are new ordinances 
coming from the Adminis-
tration and the Council. I 
thought it would be good 
to create a platform for the 
community with a range 
of diverse voices to give 
us feedback on these pro-
posals…It’s made up of a 
diverse group of people in 

terms of experience, race, 
and gender. We have land-
lords, tenants, non-profits, 
a representative for youth 
homelessness and mem-
bers of the Council.”

The Housing Task 
Force was created in Feb-
ruary when it passed the 
Council and was just get-
ting off the ground when 
COVID-19 hit the city 
– causing the effort to be 
put on hold so that more 
pressing needs could be 
tended to such as helping 

at the food pantries.
Now, however, the 

Task Force is meeting 
again and the member-
ship is getting solidified. 
Aside from Councilor 
Martins and Councilor 
Mike Marchese, the other 
non-elected members in-
clude:

•Laura Rosi – Housing 
Families (Housing and 
tenant advocate organiza-
tion)

By Seth Daniel

The familiar blue, yel-
low and green Brazilian 
flag might hang in two out 
of three storefront busi-
nesses in Everett, but the 
flag had never flown over 
City Hall before – until 
last Thursday.

Mayor Carlo DeMaria, 
School Committeeman 
Marcony Almeida Barros 
and Councilor Stephanie 
Martins joined a host of 
friends, City officials and 
well-wishers to celebrate 
the 198th anniversary of 
Brazilian independence 
by flying the flag over Ev-
erett City Hall for the first 
time ever.

Brazilians have made 

up more and more of the 
population of the United 
States over the last sev-
eral years, and in 2018, 
10,538 Brazilians were 
naturalized as American 
Citizens. Massachusetts is 
a hotbed for Brazilian im-
migrants, second only be-
hind Florida in numbers. 
Of that Middlesex County 
has the second most con-
centrated population of 
Brazilians in the United 
States – which includes 
Everett and Framingham. 

In the Everett Public 
Schools, the numbers of 
Brazilian students has 
skyrocketed and Por-
tuguese speakers in the 
schools are second only to 
Spanish speakers.

School Committeeman 
Almeida Barros said that 
isn’t lost on him, and he 
noted that six of the new 
Family Liaisons hired 
recently to assist school 
community families are 
Brazilian. He said when 
he could have never imag-
ined when he came to Ev-
erett many years ago that 
he would be the first Bra-
zilian American elected to 
the Everett School Com-
mittee.

“I am proud of that, 
not for myself, but for the 
community that I repre-
sent,” he said.

But he also said raising 
the Brazilian flag does not 

‘YOU SON OF A GUN!’

By Seth Daniel

Supt. Priya Tahiliani 
told the School Commit-
tee on Monday that last 
Tuesday’s first day of re-
mote classes was the most 
nervous she had been at 
her job since her first day 
as a teacher.

As she stood in front of 
the Parlin School where 
the first e-Learning Center 
group was starting to gath-
er, she said all of her fears 
were put to rest by the 
commitment of the teach-
ers and staff and families 
to make this odd school 
year work.

“After months of plan-
ning every facet of the 
opening, what I saw after 
all that was a collective 
group of teachers, staff 
and administrators want-
ing to do everything they 
could to help students,” 
she said. “Though the vast 
majority of our students 
are learning online from 
home, there was a sooth-
ing buzz in our buildings 
last week. There was ac-
tivity and energy, but done 
safely…I will never forget 
seeing those young kids 
interacting with class-
mates and teachers. Sheer 
happiness has been in 
short supply in the last six 
months, but I saw teachers 

enthusiastic and happy…
There is no substitute for 
learning in person, but 
given the situation we’re 
in, I am happy to see the 
smiling faces of teachers 
and students on computer 
screens.”

While most students – 
about 90 percent – chose 
remote learning from 
home, the Everett Public 
Schools did open e-Learn-
ing Centers on Tuesday 
last week, including at 
the Keverian, Lafayette, 
Whittier, Parlin and Ever-
ett High. 

As of this week, she 
said there are 578 students 
at the e-Learning Centers, 
and 59 are on a waiting 
list. They are staffed by 
non-teachers and adminis-
trators and family liaisons. 

So far, attendance last 
week hovered at around 
50 percent of those signed 
up for e-Learning Centers 
had reported to them. On 
Wednesday, the number 
hit 50 percent, but that 
number dipped to 40 per-
cent by Friday.

She said some parents 
had chosen the Centers for 
the sake of having reliable 
internet, but those technol-
ogy issues were worked 
out for some students by 
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Councilor Martins hopes Housing Task Force 
can be a clearinghouse for many issue
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By Seth Daniel

The City is trumpeting a 
decision this week from a 
Department of Labor Re-
lations (DLR) hearing of-
ficer that sided with them 
in the battle over how 
Fire Chief Tony Carli was 
picked as chief some years 
ago – and confirmed as a 
permanent pick this past 
January.

Meanwhile, the Fire 
Union said the decision by 
the hearing officer doesn’t 
clear up the matter, and 
they are pondering an ap-
peal to straighten out all of 
the issues – including col-
lective bargaining issues.

Chief Carli, the City of 
Everett’s Fire Chief was 
named permanent on Jan-
uary 27, 2020 and con-
firmed by the Everett City 
Council. His appointment 
to permanent was not 
without controversy. Car-
li, a 20-year veteran of the 
Everett Fire Department, 
climbed the ranks and was 
named the City of Ever-
ett’s acting Fire Chief on 
June of 2016. 

Everett Firefighters Lo-
cal 143, the Union that 
represents Everett’s Fire 
Department with the ex-
ception of the Chief, con-
tended that the appoint-
ment of Carli was done 
without merit. Specifi-
cally, they stated that the 
“impacts of promotional 
procedures to a manage-
rial position should be de-
clared a mandatory subject 
of bargaining, especially 
where, as here, the incum-
bent was involved in the 
promotional process and 
because the City did not 
bargain”. 

However, in a recent 
opinion issued by Attor-
ney James Sunkenberg, 
the hearing officer presid-
ing over the complaint for 
the Department of Labor 
Relations, he determined 
that 

“The union has not es-
tablished that the City’s 
decision impacted a man-
datory subject of bargain-
ing,” read his decision. 
“Accordingly, it has not 
established that the City 
violated the law.

“The Union’s position 

See CHIEF Page 3

DLR okays
Chief Carli’s
appointment

Going Well
Schools open without a hitch
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By Seth Daniel

One place that has 
shown no signs of slowing 
down due to COVID-19 is 
the development commu-
nity in Everett and its on-
going submissions to the 
Planning Board.

On Monday night, the 
Planning Board took ac-
tion on three items – just 
one week after having a 
marathon meeting that 
saw the presentation of 
a handful of major and 
meaningful development 
projects around the city.

Monday’s meeting was 
highlighted by the revised 
development plan of the 
historic home at 43 Co-
rey St. behind the Sacro 
Plaza – one of the oldest 
and most historic homes 
in Everett.

Sergio Cornelio, who 
is also the City Clerk, 
bought the historic 
two-family property that 
sits on a huge lot that in-
cludes a Carriage House 
barn and intended to de-
molish it and build new 
construction. That wasn’t 
received well at a previous 
Planning Board meeting, 
particularly by Chair Fred 
Cafasso and Member Leo 
Pizzano. So, on Monday, 
Cornelio came back with 
a revised plan that focused 
heavily on preservation 
and keeping green spaces 
intact.

It was a dramatic de-
parture from the previous 
plan, and a change that 
was noted.

“I like the plan and I’m 
sure this Board likes the 
plan much better than the 
one you had with multiple 
units and where you want-
ed to take down the build-
ing,” said Cafasso. “This 
keeps the integrity of that 
property and of the neigh-
borhood.”

Said Pizzano, “I’m an 
advocate of no tear-downs 
in the City of any histor-
ic buildings. I wish a few 
councilors would be more 
proactive in coming up 
with a plan to prevent the 
tear-down of these histor-
ic homes that are so much 
a part of Everett’s history 
for hundreds of years. If 
we had an ordinance in 
place, we wouldn’t have 
to worry about that.”

Cornelio and Attorney 
David O’Neil explained 
the new proposal will fea-
ture six apartment units 
within the existing home, 
with three studio apart-
ments and two, two-bed-
room apartments along 
with eight parking spots.

“The hope of the peti-
tioner is to take this histor-
ic property and maintain 
100 percent of the exterior 
appearance of the proper-
ty, maintain the grounds 
and keep it as much as 
much as it is now, but tak-

ing what has historically 
been a two-family resi-
dence and converting it to 
a six units of state of the 
art residences.”

The plan would keep 
the barn and much of the 
trees and green space, 
Cornelio said. He said 
they could have put the 
full 12 parking spots on 
the large property, but felt 
it would take away from 
the nature of the history 
there.

“I didn’t want to take 
down a bunch of the 
trees and pave over a lot 
of the green space,” he 
said, noting the decision 
will require them to go 
to the Zoning Board for a 
parking variance. “I want 
to preserve some of the 
green space. That’s why 
we did what we did with 
the parking.

“I bought this from a 
friend and promised to 
keep it intact as best as 
possible,” he continued. 
“That’s what I intend to 
do.”

The Planning Board 
voted 5-0 to waive the Site 
Plan Review process, and 
allow the project to move 
to the ZBA for variances.

•6 NORMAN STREET 
GETS SITE PLAN, 
ADDS AFFORDABLE 
UNIT

The developers of a 
66-unit, new apartment 
building on 6 Norman 
St. – across from the City 
Yard – got kudos Mon-
day night for adding one 
additional affordable unit 
to the project – resulting 
in approvals for their Site 
Plan Review and a special 
permit for Inclusionary 
Zoning on the project.

Attorney Anthony Ros-
si represented the devel-
oper on the matter last 
week at the meeting, and 
came back with some 
revisions to the project 
as discussed then. Chief 
among them was adding a 
fourth affordable housing 
unit to the required three 
units under the City’s or-
dinance.

The project will be built 
on an industrial, blight-
ed lot just down from the 
Bone Up Brewery and 
across the street from the 
City Yard – abutting the 
Northern Strand Bike 
Path. The project will be 
five stories tall and will 
include parking on the site 
as well.

A traffic study submit-
ted to the Board indicat-
ed that there would be no 
great impact on traffic due 
to the development, par-
ticularly on the Tileston 
Street/Main Street inter-
section. The property has 
parking egresses on Wil-
liams and Tileston Streets.

“For the record, as a re-
sult of this development 
you are saying you will not 

add any traffic to the in-
tersection of Tileston and 
Main,” said Member Leo 
Pizzano. “That’s a brutal 
intersection and you feel 
this property won’t add 
to the deteriorating condi-
tions of that intersection. 
That correct?”

“Yes, that is correct,” 
said Traffic Engineer 
Steve Sawyer.

Chair Fred Cafasso said 
he appreciated the addi-
tion of a new affordable 
unit to the project – some-
thing that wasn’t required. 
The affordable units in-
clude three, one-bedroom 
units and one, two-bed-
room unit.

Councilor Michael Mc-
Laughlin – who represents 
the area – said he agrees 
with the changes and the 
development.

“I am excited about 
the addition of the fourth 
unit and that’s a property 
that for a long time hasn’t 
been used in a meaning-
ful way,” he said. “It’s 
going to clean up that lot 
which has been a blight-
ed spot for a long time…I 
do agree that the traffic 
impact from this will not 
be noticeable because 
Tileston and Main Streets 
are only busy two ties a 
day. I don’t think this will 
be a major impact on that 
intersection.”

Both votes passed the 
Board 5-0.

•110 TREMONT GETS 
SITE PLAN

Developer Greg Anton-
elli has kept the momen-
tum rolling on his projects 
throughout the city, getting 
a Site Plan Review stamp 
of approval on a proposed 
project at 110 Tremont St. 
– which is next door to the 
units he has just complet-
ed on Tremont Street.

Both properties at the 
back face the Northern 
Strand Bike Path and the 
newly-built RiverGreen 
park and sports fields.

Antonelli – of GTA Inc. 
– said they plan to put a 
48-unit residential build-
ing on the property that 
will be two-stories tall and 
have ample parking in a 
front parking lot that will 
be hemmed in by a stone 
wall.

The project would take 
the place of an industrial 
building that is now va-
cant of tenants, and would 
be a compliment to the 
development now being 
finished next door by An-
tonelli. 

The project is by-right, 
so it needs no further ap-
provals from the Zon-
ing Board. The project is 
not subject to affordable 
housing requirements as 
it was first filed with the 
City before those require-
ments were ordained by 
the Council.

The Planning Board 
voted 5-0 to approve the 
matter, with some condi-
tions.

Task Force // CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1
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School // CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1

delivering them Chrome-
Books or Wi-Fi hot spots. 
With that equipment, they 
no longer needed the Cen-
ters.

So far, attendance for 
remote learning isn’t 
available, she said, but the 
district plans to delve into 
that later this week and re-
port back the initial num-
bers.

One of the big push-
es right now by staff and 
administrators is to make 
phone calls to students 
that are not showing up 
for school, and many 
times those issues are be-
ing resolved with deliver-
ing them ChromeBooks 
or hot spots. She said they 
have made more than 
200 phone calls and that 
is continuing this week. 
One challenge is that 
much of the technology 
is in high demand across 
the country, so computers 
and other equipment is 
on back-order and will be 
coming in at a later date.

One change made to 
help teachers and other 
district officials reach out 
to parents was the intro-
duction of the translation 
service LionBridge. That 
service allows any district 
employee to request trans-
lation services in a variety 
of languages on the spot. 
It’s the kind of change that 
has brought families and 
teachers closer together, 
said Tahiliani, and it’s a 
change that will continue.

“We are delivering ser-
vices to help our families 
today and in the future,” 
she said. 

“We are seeing this par-
adigm shift just two weeks 
after implementing it,” she 
continued. “We are mak-
ing shifts that will help 
not just today, but after the 
pandemic as well.”

School Committeeman 
Marcony Almeida Barros 
said he visited the Everett 
High e-Learning Center 
last week, and ended up 
staying for a few hours. A 
skeptic of the idea at first, 
he said he was won over 

and impressed.
“I was skeptical at first 

because of the COVID-19 
situation, but what I saw 
was kids that really need-
ed to be there,” he said. “It 
was like a family environ-
ment and they weren’t do-
ing that because a member 
of the School Committee 
was there…The e-Learn-
ing Center idea was fan-
tastic and I was happy 
with what I saw.”

•HVAC Systems Pan 
Out At All Schools

One of the major pieces 
tripping up schools as they 
prepare for hybrid, in-per-
son learning later this fall 
has been inadequate venti-
lation and HVAC systems. 
That will not be the case 
for Everett, Supt. Tahiliani 
said on Monday.

On Sept. 10 and 11, the 
schools contracted with an 
air quality inspector at all 
of the public schools. 

The inspectors looked 
at indoor air quality, sur-
face samples and tempera-
ture/humidity/CO2 read-
ings.

For air quality, they 
looked at mold spores 

and other contaminants 
inside the building, had 
the samples tested at a lab 
in New Jersey, and found 
that there were no read-
ings that would be any dif-
ferent than a typical New 
England day outside of the 
building.

“They found all the 
buildings to have suf-
ficient filtering and air 
flow,” she said.

For the surface sam-
ples, the investigators took 
samples on high-touch 
surfaces like desks, door 
knobs and switches. All of 
those sample at all of the 
schools came back safe 
and classified as clean. 
She said that shows the 
cleaning and disinfecting 
programs put in place are 
working.

Finally, the ventilation 
of the schools was tested 
and found to be well-with-
in all of the recommen-
dations at every school 
building. Tahiliani said 
they would continue these 
tests on a random nature, 
and would also suggest air 
purifiers for some class-
rooms.

Development projects show no COVID 
slow-down for the Planning Board

A video was shown at the Everett School Committee meet-
ing on Monday, Sept. 21, that showed many of the teachers 
in the district going remote. Here, two district teachers 
(above and below) interact with students from their class-
rooms remotely.

•Rafael Mares – TND 
(non-profit housing devel-
opment)

•David LaRovere – 
Messinger Insurance 
(member of the business 
community)

•Kayla Mangan – 
Tenant/Everett resident

•Charles DiPerri, senior 
citizen from Everett Villa 
Co-Op

•Tony Sousa – City 
Planner

•Lucy Pineda – LUMA 
(non-profit leader)

•Rev. Myrlande Des-
rosiers – Everett Haitian 
Community Center (social 
services leader)

•Liliana Patino  - Eliot 
Family Resources (social 
services leader)

•Domenic Puleo – Ev-
erett Housing Auth. (EHA 
appointee)

•Jean Granick – Cam-
bridge Health Alliance 
(health care appointee)

•Jonathan Regis – Youth 

Harbors (youth homeless-
ness appointee)

•Keith Slattery – Asst. 
City Solicitor

A landlord appoint-
ment, which was Sal Sac-
ro, is being reconsidered 
as he didn’t have enough 
time to devote to the Task 
Force, and a School Com-
mittee appointment is also 
still pending.

“It’s a platform I hope 
where we can discuss ev-
erything housing,” said 
Martins. “Even though it’s 
about affordable housing, 
it’s also about zoning and 
housing production. We 
already have a proposed 
Linkage Fee ordinance 
that will come before the 
Task Force in advance of 
going to the City Coun-
cil.”

Right now, she said the 
first task they’ve identi-
fied is to come up with a 
landlord/tenant guide for 
residents – something that 

will explain rights on both 
sides and try to help lay 
a groundwork for know-
ing the laws on housing. 
It will also include an ex-
tensive list of housing re-
sources and services too. 
They will begin that work 
on Sept. 29 in a workshop 
meeting with the Attorney 
General’s Office.

The guide will be print-
ed and available around 
the City, she said, and 
would also be posted on-
line.

In the end, she said they 
hope to make the Task 
Force into a regular Com-
mission that meets fre-
quently and helps refine 
housing policy and proto-
cols so Everett can move 
into a new era on housing 
and affordability.

“The vision for the Task 
Force is that it can become 
a Commission,” she said.

Everett Little 
League Board of 

Directors 
election Oct. 5

The Everett Little 
League will be hold-
ing its yearly board 
elections on Monday, 
October 5, at 7 p.m. 
in the Schiavo Club 
on Tileston Street in 
Everett. 

All board positions 
are open and all peo-
ple are welcome to 
come by and vote for 
the 2020-2021 Board 
of Directors.

ADRENALINE
RUSH!

1-800-GO-GUARD • www.1-800-GO-GUARD.com 

You’ll also get career training 
and money for college. If you’re 
ready for the excitement, join 
the Army National Guard today.
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Council President Fred Capone and Michele Capone would like to honor and add remem-
brances of Supreme Court Justice Ruth Bader Ginsburg. Justice Ginsburg had a special 
connection to their law school, New England Law.  New England Law, originally Portia Law 
School, has the distinction of being the first law school in the country founded for women.  
Over the years, Justice Ginsburg visited the school’s campus, attended school sponsored 
events, and even taught courses for the school via summer abroad programs. In March 
2008, Councilor Capone and Michele traveled to Washington, D.C., along with a small 
group of fellow graduates, to be sworn in as attorneys qualified to practice before the Unit-
ed States Supreme Court. Justice Ginsburg graciously joined them after the ceremony and 
spoke with each of them on an individual basis.  
“We were honored to be in her presence and so grateful for her generosity,” said Councilor 
Capone. “Justice Ginsburg was much more than a legal icon.  History will reflect her enor-
mous role in advancing the cause of Equality under the law. On a personal note, we will 
remember her warmth, her soft-spoken voice, the delicate lace gloves she wore, and her 
abundant kindness to us that special day.  Rest in Peace Justice Ginsburg, you are a shining 
example of ‘a life well lived.’”

By Seth Daniel

The Everett License 
Board has taken a firm 
stand this week at meet-
ings and in a general letter 
regarding the importance 
of social distancing and 
COVID-19 protocols at 
the City’s restaurant, bar 
and brewery establish-
ments.

For the first time ever, 
the License Board agenda 
was dominated with com-
plaints that had come from 
the public to the Mayor’s 
Office regarding estab-
lishments that allegedly 
weren’t practicing social 
distancing. With Everett 
still a ‘red’ community by 
Gov. Charlie Baker’s mea-
suring metrics, Licensing 
Chair Phil Antonelli said 
they would be asking all 
establishments to close 
at 11 p.m. and to tight-
en up their oversight of 
COVID-19 rules.

“Every complaint we 
get about social distancing 
is taken seriously,” said 
Antonelli at the Board’s 
Monday meeting. “Ever-
ett is in a red zone and the 
mayor and his adminis-
tration are very, very con-
cerned. I’m not saying just 
one place…Whomever it 
may be – across the board 
– the mayor is committed 
to making sure the num-
bers go down. As much 
as restaurants are hurting 
right now, if you can’t ad-
here to the social distance 
protocols put out by the 
governor, we are going to 
shut you down. I’m saying 
this across the board to 
everyone and a letter will 
go out to everyone this 
week.”

On Monday, Lafania 

Bar & Grill (18 Beacham 
St.), Lafinca Bar & Restau-
rant (37 Norwood St.) and 
Braza Grill (158 School 
St.) were called in to the 
Board to discuss com-
plaints about their social 
distancing. Last month, 
Champions Bar & Grill on 
Ferry Street was written 
up by the State Alcoholic 
Beverages Control Com-
mission (ABCC) for its 
alleged lack of protocols 
– which was discussed at 
the License Board at that 
time.

At Lafania, the owner 
said it was a disgruntled 
patron he had turned away 
because the capacity of 30 
persons was in effect. 

“I’m down to six tables 
and two high-tops,” said 
the owner. “I’ve been tak-
ing this very seriously. I’m 
sorry, but I think someone 
is disgruntled…There’s 
no dancing allowed and 
no standing around and no 
standing at the bar. I have 
a guy at the door counting 
people.”

Lafinca, however, has 
been an issue in com-
plaints to the Board and in 
trouble with neighbors.

Councilor Michael Mc-
Laughlin said he has re-
ceived several complaints 
and concerns from neigh-
bors about how the busi-
ness is being operated at 
the moment.

“They are concerned 
about what they’re seeing 
and the way this business 
is performing right now,” 
said McLaughlin.

Braza Grill had com-
plaints logged to the 
Mayor’s Office, and also 
pictures of improper so-
cial distancing taking 
place. However, it appears 

claims of live music in the 
establishment were un-
founded, as Everett Police 
did a walk-thru inspection 
recently and there was no 
live music.

Braza already has a 
mandated closing hour of 
11 p.m., so Antonelli told 
the owner he needed to 
tighten up his policies and 
oversight of social dis-
tancing. Antonelli referred 
to the submitted photos 
showing people in the 
restaurant without using 
masks properly and such.

•Night Shift looks at 
making wine

Night Shift Brewery on 
Santilli Highway put in a 
request to the Board for a 
Farmer’s Pouring permit 
expansion, an expansion 
to their permit that would 
allow them to also pour 
wine at their brewery.

The request also asked 
for the ability to extend 
their outdoor seating to 
another area of their park-
ing lot.

“We want to make the 
parking lot space licensed 
for pouring, in addition 
we are looking for wine 
pouring on site – wine that 
we hope to produce,” said 
Night Shift owners.

There were few other 
details about the success-
ful breweries expansion 
into the wine market, but 
it isn’t new for them. Last 
year they introduced an 
expansion into gourmet 
roasted coffee – which 
they roast at their Chelsea 
location and serve in their 
Boston Lovejoy Wharf tap 
room.

The wine venture ap-
pears to be slated for Ev-
erett only right now.

License Board hammers home 
seriousness of social distancing

Staff Report

Thanks to the efforts of 
Ward 5 School Commit-
teeman Marcony Almei-
da-Barros, Everett High 
School (EHS) will once 
again receive critical grant 
funding to help students 
who need housing assis-
tance.  

The Massachusetts 
Housing & Shelter Alli-
ance (MHSA), a nonprof-
it public policy advocacy 
organization dedicated 
to ending homelessness, 
has presented EHS with 
a $25,000 grant to help 
students who are home-
less or at imminent risk 
of homelessness. This fol-
lows two similar grant ne-
gotiated in each of the past 
two years. The grant was 
officially presented to the 
School Committee by EPS 
Chief Financial Officer 
Anu Medappa Jayanth on 

Monday, September 21. 
“We started this as a 

pilot project three years 
ago,” said Almeida-Bar-
ros. “EHS was the first 
high school in Massachu-
setts to implement such 
a program. I’m delighted 
and profoundly thankful 
to see the success of this 
program, leading to high-
er graduation rates among 
those students who par-
ticipated. This has been 
so successful we have 
been funded for a third 
year. I want to thank the 
Mass Housing and Shel-
ter Alliance for their sup-
port. It shows that hous-
ing stability, along with 
careful case management 
conducted by the Everett 
Public Schools, provides 
students in housing crisis 
with the tools they need to 
overcome these financial 
obstacles and graduate.”

The goals of the proj-

ect are to help students 
achieve immediate hous-
ing stability and

improved educational 
outcomes, including de-
creased absenteeism, im-
proved school grades, and 
higher graduation rates. 
This year’s grant funds 
may be used to help stu-
dents with rent, emergen-
cy housing, and food.

MHSA focuses on 
transforming the tradition-
al emergency response 
to homelessness into a 
system that prioritizes 
best practices and long-
term solutions. MHSA’s 
advocacy, rigorous data 
evaluation and innovative 
program development 
demonstrate that provid-
ing permanent housing 
with supportive services 
is in the best interest of 
homeless individuals, 
government and society at 
large.

collapses the distinction 
between decisional and 
impact bargaining and that 
does not persuade me,” 
he continued. “Here, the 
Union does not identify 
any impacts on a manda-
tory subject of bargaining 
that result from the City’s 
decision”. Ultimately, the 
City’s decision to use an 
assessment center to select 
the Chief’s position was 
well within their rights.”

Mayor Carlo DeMaria 
maintained the selection 
of chief a under his juris-
diction and doesn’t require 
collective bargaining, 
even if using an Assess-
ment Center.

“The role of Fire Chief 
is a managerial role under 
the jurisdiction of the Ex-
ecutive Office,” he said. 
“While the union’s input 
will always be welcome 
and taken into consider-
ation, I applaud the deci-
sion of the Department of 
Labor Relations in being 
able to differentiate the 
roles between a union em-
ployee and that of execu-
tive level management.”

Said Chief Carli, “I can 
understand that new pro-
cesses may seem difficult 
to grasp in the fire service 
with so much longstand-
ing tradition. However, 
the fire service is changing 
along with the manage-
ment of it. The City and 
other communities across 
the state have moved to-
wards assessment center 
testing, rather than written. 
I appreciate the Depart-
ment of Labor Relations 
understanding of manage-
ment’s rights to select a 
Department Head.”

Union President Craig 
Hardy said they strongly 
disagree with the decision, 
and also said they will 

contemplate an appeal – 
noting that the hearing 
officer’s decision is not a 
final ruling.

“This hearing officers 
decision only decided the 
City didn’t violate any col-
lective bargaining laws,” 
he said. “It did not decide 
that the process was fair 
or objective. We still be-
lieve it’s inappropriate for 
the Fire Chief position to 
be selected in this manner 
regardless of the ruling of 
the hearing officer, which 
we strongly disagree with 
and are pondering an Ap-
peal with the DLR.”

He said the Union still 
believes having Carli 
participate in crafting the 
Assessment Center when 
he was knowingly a candi-
date was not fair to other 
members that wanted to 
try for the position.

“We believe the city 

conducted an unfair and 
biased process to bene-
fit an ally of the Mayor,” 
he said. “The hearing es-
tablished that the Mayor 
promised to promote the 
Acting Chief regardless 
of his performance in the 
process. The Acting Chief 
was involved in the criti-
cal decision-making of the 
process the City chose for 
the seat he occupied and 
wanted to fill permanently. 
Ultimately the City chose 
the process that advan-
taged the Acting Chief’s 
chances for the promotion. 
The City did not bargain 
with the union despite 
effectively promising to 
bargain this new process 
that benefitted the Acting 
Chief.”

Hardy said they would 
decide within 10 days 
whether they will appeal 
the decision by the DLR.

HONORED TO BE IN HER PRESENCE

Almeida-Barros secures grant to help 
students in need of housing assistance

DON'T MISS OUT
You've always wanted your ad on 
our Front Page...Here's Your 
Opportunity. 
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City officials and several res-

idents have applauded the 

efforts of the Department of 

Public Works and its sub-

contractors for their efforts  

to remove snow during last 

Thursday’s snow storm. The 

Mayor’s Office indicated they 

have received many positive 

comments, and councilors 

such as Michael McLaughlin said he wanted to praise the work of the City crews in the difficult 

storm.
Here, a plow moves through Nichols Street on Thursday, with crews working for hours to keep 

ahead of the storm, which dumped about 13.5 inches on Everett. Meanwhile, residents like 

Jimmy Aversa joined his family in clearing the sidewalks as the storm was in full force.

PHOTO BY KATY ROGERS

School Committee member 

Bernie D'Onofrio (photo right) 

– the newly elected chair of the 

Committee - was announced 

and accompanied by his 

daughter Michela Tejeda at 

the Inaugural Ball last Tuesday 

night, Jan. 2, in honor of the 

City’s 125th anniversary. Short-

ly after, Mayor Carlo DeMaria and his wife, Stacy, were introduced as they entered the Ball. The soiree was held immediately after 

the official Inauguration ceremonies at Everett High School, and the Ball was coordinated by City Clerk Sergio Cornelio’s office.  

See Page 5 for more photos.

By Joseph Domelowicz Jr.

Longtime Everett public 

servant Millie Cardello has 

returned to public service and 

the Everett School Commit-

tee following Monday night’s 

super-intense vote of the 

Joint Convention of the Ev-

erett City Council and Everett 

School Committee.

Cardello won by a vote of 

10-9 of Amanda (Burley) Pat-

terson, with the outcome of 

the vote coming down to the 

wire as candidates and their 

surrogates lobbied hard for 

votes through last weekend.

There were actually two 

School Committee appoint-

ments to be made on Monday, 

with the Cardello/Patterson 

vote being the more contro-

versial of the two.

City Clerk Sergio Corne-

lio began the proceedings for 

Cardello and Patterson by 

opening nominations to fill 

the vacancy created by the 

December death of School 

Committee member Richard 

Baniewicz.
As reported in the Indepen-

dent last week, in the weeks 

since Baniewicz’s death, two 

viable candidates to fill the 

vacancy emerged in former 

School Committee, Common 

Councilor and Alderman Car-

dello and former EHS stu-

dent-athlete Patterson, who 

is also the daughter of City 

Council Clerk John Burley.

Patterson was nominated 

by City Councilor Michael 

McLaughlin, who gradat-

ed EHS with Patterson, and 

Councilor Anthony DiPierro 

seconded the motion.

School Committeeman 

Thomas Abruzzese nominated 

Cardello, with the nomination 

seconded by Councilor Ste-

phen Simonelli.

The roll call vote resulted in 

a 10-9 vote for Cardello, with 

Councilors Richard Dell Iso-

la, Rosa DiFlorio, Leo McK-

innon, and Simonelli voting 

with School Committee mem-

bers Abruzzese, Marcony 

Almeida, Bernardino D’Onof-

rio, Joseph LaMonica, Lester 

MacLaughlin and Frank Park-

er voting for Cardello.

Councilors Fred Capone, 

DiPierro, John Hanlon, Mi-

chael Marchese, Wayne 

Matewsky, McLaughlin and 

Peter Napolitano voted with 
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Jason Cardinale of Everett beats a Lynn defender to the puck 

at Connery Skating Rink in Lynn on Saturday, Jan. 6, during 

a league matchup against the combined Lynn Jets team. The 

Crimson Tide, however, lost 10-5 to a tough Lynn team. see Page 

7 for more photos.

By Seth Daniel

Everett Fire Chief Tony 

Carli said two firefighters 

showed great tenacity on 

Monday, Jan. 8, in saving two 

people from an upstairs unit 

at a two-alarm fire on Hillside 

Street.
Lt. Jay Lewis and Firefight-

er Joe DeSisto of the Ladder 

2 company are being giv-

en credit for the saves, one 

of which was on a man who 

was not able to move quick 

enough to escape. However, 

Chief Carli also added that in 

addition to the two firefighters 

singled out, then entire crew 

did a fantastic job of prevent-

ing loss of life.

“Right after we got a report 

of a fire and got on scene, there 

was a report that someone was 

in the second unit who could 

not ambulate on his own for 

medical reasons,” said the 

chief. They went in and made 

the grab. There was another 

Joint Committee elects Cardello 

to fill School Committee vacancy

By Seth Daniel

Whether it was a 25-cent 

sub, an animated conversation 

or the institution of his sub 

shop, long-time Angelina’s 

Sub Shop owner Ali S. Ali 

created a business that made 

him into an Everett legend.

That legend passed away 

peacefully on Friday, Jan. 5, 

surrounded by family in his 

home at the age of 91.

His passing marked yet 

another icon of old Everett 

lost to time, though his shop 

has been out of existence for 

about two years now – and he 

had been retired since 2012.

“He was an icon; he was re-

ally someone special,” said his 

son, Sam Ali, this week. “We 

take it for granted because we 

were around it all the time.”

Said his daughter, Amele 

Ambrosino, “He was just a 

great guy and he loved Everett 

and loved the customers who 

came into his Everett store. 

Often, he would actually sleep 

on the counter of the shop 

because he was so exhausted 

and had to open up early the 

next morning. He was so tired 

because he would never close, 

never wanted to miss some-

one who might come in for 

a sandwich. He instilled that 

work ethic into all six of his 

kids. When he was at Angeli-

na’s, he just loved Everett and 

loved the people in Everett.”

Angelina’s started in Lynn 

in 1954, and soon expanded 

to Broadway Everett. After 

opening in a small store in 

the 600th block of Broadway, 

Ali eventually settled at 696 

Broadway until he retired in 

2012. Family members tried 

to keep it running, but illness-

es prevented it from continu-

ing and they closed for good 

two years ago – though they 

still own the building.

The name Angelina’s, Han-

nan Ali said, came from when 

the business started with 

family member Isa Ali. Not 

wanting to call it Ali’s Subs, 

the two were searching for a 

name while taking deliver-

ies of their first products. As 

it happened, the first product 

they received was ‘Angelina’s 

Pure Italian Olive Oil.’ It hit a 

chord with the two, and that 

became the name that grew to 

legendary status in Everett.

Part of the legend was the 

fact that the sandwiches were 

chock full of ingredients, and 

that they were just 25 cents.

His favorites were the Reg-

ular American (Salami, Amer-

ican Cheese and Bologna), the 

Italian and the Steak Bomb 

with Salami – all of which 

were made with Piantedosi 

breads.
“He just had it; he knew 

what to do,” said Sam Ali. 

“He would pile on everything. 

He said it had to have lots and 

lots of ingredients. The Regu-

lar American was his first big 

one. It was simple, but that 

was the beauty of it – the reg-

ular. Then he expanded to the 

Italian and others. He used to 

EHS HOCKEY

Firefighters 

Lewis, DeSisto 

lauded for 

saving tenants 

on Hillside Street

The Regular American:  Sub shop icon Ali S. Ali passes at 91

INAUGURAL BALL

A picture of Ali S. Ali (in the red apron) in front of Angelina’s Sub 

Shop on Broadway with a group of devoted customers, includ-

ing Tom Rogers, the late Richard Baniewicz and others. The 

photo was taken with Ali around 1990 and hung on the wall of 

his shop for years.

See ALI Page 2

See FIRE Page 2
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delayed by one day.

Capitol Waste Services, Inc.

OFFICE 

CLOSED
Monday, Jan. 15

in observance of

Martin Luther 

King, Jr. Day
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Dr. Glenn Mollette 

  Fall  season  officially 
begins  September  22  this 
year. For every season 
there is a change. Most of 
us  like  the  seasons  espe-
cially if we can have four 
of them. 
  I  like  the  fall  as  the 

weather seems more stable 
in our part of the country. 
For our neighbors  in Cal-
ifornia  they  are  desperate 
for anything that will bring 
rain and an end to the dev-
astating  fires.  This  has 
been  a  cruel,  harsh  time 
that we pray passes by and 
ends very quickly for Cal-
ifornia. 

 On the east and gulf 
coast  there  is  always  an-
other  looming  hurricane 
this  time  of  year.  Flood-
ing  and  devastation  have 
already  occurred  in Loui-
siana with the potential of 
more to come. 
  Every  season  brings 

the  possibilities  of  pleas-

ant  weather  but  also  se-
vere  weather.  Very  much 
like our lives every season 
brings change because we 
have no choice but to deal 
with  the  change.  When 
snow comes, we adapt and 
enjoy the change. 
 Our  lives are  like  sea-

sons  -  change  comes.  If 
we  are  fortunate,  aging 
occurs. Children grow up. 
Our  vocational  lives  and 
dreams  change,  mature, 
flourish  or  become  a  dis-
tant memory. Our lives are 
like  an  interesting  book. 
Your life is probably very 
interesting  if  you  were 
able to write out the whole 
story.  Maybe  you  should 
write  about  your  life? 
Write  it  out  for  someone 
later to read about. If you 
decide to do so write about 
the  hard  times  as  well  as 
what  you  want  everyone 
else to know. 

 Whenever you read or 
write  a  book  it  requires 
turning  the  page  or  writ-

ing a new page. You can’t 
finish the book if you stay 
on the same page. When 
our  parents  die,  we  have 
to turn the page. When 
we bury a spouse or loved 
one,  we  have  to  turn  the 
page.  When  we  change 
jobs or careers that require 
transition  it’s  tough  but 
we have  to  turn  the page. 
When  children  grow  up 
and move away or no lon-
ger  have  time  to  be  with 
us  then we must  turn  the 
page. 
 A good friend is selling 

his lovely home. I can see 
that’s it a tough time emo-
tionally as he has invested 
so many years  into where 
he lives.  He and his wife 
are moving into a smaller 
condominium.  He  loves 
his  beautiful  yard  but  he 
knows  it’s  time  to  turn 
the  page  as  their  age  and 
health have changed. 
 The one difference be-

tween reading a book and 
life  is  that  you  may  not 

finish reading the book but 
we all finish life. You either 
turn the pages of life or in 
time  they  are  turned  for 
you.  The  worst  decisions 
we make are no decisions. 
We  procrastinate. We  de-
lay paying into retirement. 
We delay a health test. We 
put off what we dread and 
it doesn’t make it better. 
 Live a good life. Make 

decisions.  Turn  the  page 
and keep going. Don’t get 
stuck  on  the  same  page 
in  the  same  chapter.  Run 
your  race.  Finish  your 
course. Turn the page. 

Glenn Mollette is the 
publisher of Newburgh 
Press, Liberty Torch and 
various other publishing 
imprints; a national col-
umnist –  American Issues 
and Common Sense opin-
ions, analysis, stories and 
features appear each week 
In over 500 newspapers, 
websites and blogs across 
the United States.
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Guest Op-ed

The following remarks 
were made by School 
Committee member Mar-
cony Almeida Barros 
during the city’s first-ever 
Brazilian Flag Raising 
and Brazilian Indepen-
dence Day Ceremony at 
Everett City Hall.

Thank you, Mr. Mayor. 
Obrigado. Bom dia!
  It  is  a  pleasure  to  be 

here today. I moved to Ev-
erett 21 years ago. When 
I  came  to  Everett,  there 
wasn’t even half  the Bra-
zilian population we have 
here today.
 But I could never imag-

ine that I would be stand-
ing here today as the first 
Brazilian  elected  to  the 
School  Committee  in  the 
City of Everett. I am proud 
of that, not for myself, but 

for  the  community  that  I 
represent.
  In  the  Everett  Public 

Schools, Portuguese is the 
second  most-spoken  for-
eign  language  in  our  dis-
trict. We  have  one  of  the 
largest  Brazilian  popula-
tions in our school district, 
along  with  our  friends 
from  El  Salvador,  Haiti, 
and many other countries.
 In 2018, just to give you 

an  idea  about  the  demo-
graphics  of  the  Brazilian 
population,  10,538  Bra-
zilians  were  naturalized 
US Citizens in Massachu-
setts  alone,  according  to 
the  American  Communi-
ty Survey  and  the United 
States Citizenship and Im-
migration Services.  

 In 2019, half of the for-
eign-born population from 
Brazil resided in just three 

states: Florida, Massachu-
setts, and California. New 
Jersey and New York fol-
lowed.
  Within  the  top  five 

states,  Brazilian  immi-
grants were most concen-
trated in Broward County, 
Florida;  and  second,  in 
Middlesex  County,  Mas-
sachusetts. And in Everett, 
we have one of the largest 
and most vibrant commu-
nities in the state of Mas-
sachusetts.
  In  our  schools  -  and 

I am happy to be here 
joined by our Deputy Su-
perintendent,  Kim  Tsai  - 
among  our  newest  wave 
of  Family  Liaisons  that 
our district recently hired, 
six are Brazilians.
  That  means  that  we 

are here as one - as one 
community.  Being  here 

and  raising  the  Brazilian 
flag doesn’t make me less 
American.  I  am  Brazil-
ian  by  birth  and  proudly 
American  by  choice!  So, 
I want  to  thank  the May-
or and Mrs. DeMaria, and 
all  of  you  for  joining me 
today celebrating the date 
when we became indepen-
dent from Portugal. And I 
hope  that we will  contin-
ue to work together, stand 
together  as  one  commu-
nity,  and  being  part  of  a 
community  that brings  so 
much  joy  to  our  schools, 
our businesses, to our en-
tire  city.  Happy  Indepen-
dence  Day,  Brazil!  Feliz 
Dia  da  Independência! 
Obrigado,  thank  you  so 
much!

WINTER SURVIVAL: MASKS 
AND FLU SHOTS  

The testimony of Dr. Robert Redfield, the head of the 
Centers for Disease Control, before a U.S. Senate sub-
committee last week regarding the need for every Amer-
ican to wear a face mask in public to thwart the spread 
of Covid-19 was stunning for its sheer simplicity.
“A  face  mask  is  the  most  important  and  powerful 

public health tool we have,” said Redfield. “If we did it 
for six, eight, or 10 weeks, we could bring the pandem-
ic under control. We have clear scientific evidence they 
work,  and  they are our best defense.  I might  even go 
so far as to say that this face mask is more guaranteed 
to protect me against Covid than when I take a Covid 
vaccine.”
Dr. Redfield’s statement provided Americans with the 

most  direct  and  easiest-to-understand  medical  advice 
that we have heard in our lifetime from any health pro-
fessional regarding any illness or disease.
Face masks have been shown in the past to be effec-

tive against the spread of airborne illnesses. During the 
1918 flu pandemic, American cities that required their 
citizenry to wear face masks in public had much lower 
incidences of the flu and much lower death rates from 
that deadly disease  than cities  that did not  require  the 
use of masks.
The other significant thing we can do for our individ-

ual and collective health  this winter season is  to get a 
flu shot as soon as possible. Although flu shots typically 
do not have 100% effectiveness,  they nonetheless can 
provide  significant  protection  against  the  flu  for most 
Americans, thereby reducing to a large extent the num-
ber of persons who might require medical treatment and 
hospitalization.
We also would note that there is substantial evidence 

that flu shots also provide protection  for  the heart, al-
though it still is not completely understood why.
Together, masks and flu shots offer our best chance 

to avoid the so-called “twin-demic” this coming winter. 
Indeed,  if  everyone masks up and gets vaccinated  (as 
well as stays home when they are sick), this could be the 
healthiest winter our nation ever has experienced.

COVID IS THE LEADING 
KILLER OF FIRST 

RESPONDERS

Recently-revealed statistics have brought  into sharp 
focus the deadly and tragic effects of the Covid-19 pan-
demic upon our nation’s police and firefighters.
At least 101 police officers have died from Covid-19, 

and it is estimated that this figure represents only half of 
the Covid-19 deaths among police officers. This com-
pares  to 70 officers who have died  in  the  line of duty 
from accidents and felonious attacks.
For firefighters, deaths from Covid-19 likewise have 

exceeded fatalities from other service-related causes.
These  statistics  clearly  demonstrate  that  our  public 

safety personnel put  their  lives  and health on  the  line 
just by showing up for their jobs. They do not have the 
luxury of working  remotely  from  the comfort of  their 
home, as so many of us are able to do these days.
The work of first  responders always has been diffi-

cult enough, but the added layer of the risks posed by 
Covid-19  has  increased  their  line-of-duty  danger  ex-
ponentially -- and makes us even more grateful for the 
job  they  do  in  our  communities  each  and  every  day, 
24/7/365.

Turn the page
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By Seth Daniel

Everett Redevelopment 
Authority (ERA) members 
said they were encour-
aged with the interest in 
the parking lot parcels at 
Everett Square through the 
recent bidding process that 
has taken place through the 
summer.

After a meeting of the 
ERA Monday night, City 
Planner Tony Sousa said 
they had received five pro-
posals from their Request 
for Information (RFI) they 
put out to the development 
world at the end of the 
spring.

“The purpose of the RFI 
was to gauge if there was 
interest,” he said. “Indeed, 
there was interest. We talk-
ed to other redevelopment 
authorities in Malden and 
Worcester and five propos-
als are pretty solid. Some-
times you don’t get any and 
sometimes you get a cou-
ple. We have been told that 
three to five proposals is the 
sweet spot.”

The ERA had put out a 
previous RFI for the Square 
last year, and got back three 
proposals. However, at that 
time, the City had not yet 
been approved by the state 

for its Everett Square Urban 
Renewal Plan (URP). After 
having been approved for 
that plan earlier this year, 
they decided to put out an-
other RFI. Only one propo-
nent from the earlier round 
re-submitted, Sousa said.

Those who have submit-
ted proposals include:

•Sal Sacro of the Sacro 
Development.

•Di Girolomo Cos./Rich 
Di Girolomo, owner of 
Braza Grille property.

•Legacy Building and 
Development/Charlie Zam-
muto, developer of the old 
pizza place on Main Street.

•Equity Residential.
•Chestnut Equity/Build-

ing Wealth & Communi-
ties/Boston Realty Advi-
sors (Joint venture).

The RFI was specifi-
cally gauging interest in 
the parking lots in Everett 
Square adjacent to Braza 
Grille and the Sacro Tow-
er. The City has called for 
a mixed-use development 
that would include residen-
tial and retail on the ground 
floor. There was a prefer-
ence for developers who 
were willing and able to 
leverage relationships with 

Candidates were 
out and about on 
Tuesday morning, 
Sept. 17, for the 
City Preliminary 
Election, which fea-
tured the Council 
at-large candidates 
competing against 
each other. Only 
one in the field was 
set to be eliminat-
ed, and a low turn-
out was expected, 
but many in the 
race felt it was a 
good bellwether to 
see how the cam-
paigns are faring 
right now. Pictured 
in Everett Square 
campaigning was Jimmy Green, Paul Russo and Councilor Wayne Matewsky. Just down the street was Councilor John Hanlon with Sal Sacro and State Rep. Joe McGonagle – among others. For complete results, check the Everett Independent’s website and social media this evening, (www.everettindependent.com and @EverettIndy).
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PHOTO BY JIM VALENTEAll the Hawks can do is chase Everett’s Tyrese Baptiste (11) in vain as he jets into open field and to the end zone for the Crimson Tide. The Tide hosted the Xaverian Hawks on Friday night, Sept. 13, and controlled the game. The final score ended up 27-21 after Xaverian scored a touchdown in the final seconds. See Page 9 for story and more photos.

PHOTOS BY KATY ROGERSThe Wailers, the original band that played with Reggae icon Bob Marley, performed as the headlining act at Village Fest on Saturday night, Sept. 14. Thousands of Everett resi-dents and visitors to the city came out once again to take in the local flavor combination of great music, family fun, great breweries/distilleries and food galore. Johnny D’Agos-tino, known as the moderator for the popular Everett Facebook page, emceed the event on Saturday and kept the fun going all evening. See Page 11 for more photos.

City officials 
give parking 
update on 
Lower 
Broadway

By Laura Plummer

Three months after En-
core Boston opened its 
doors to the public, City 
officials met with Council 
on Sept. 3, to update them 
on the parking situation on 
Lower Broadway.

Prior to its summer re-
cess back in June, Council 
meetings were dominat-
ed by concerns about how 
the casino opening would 
impact the day-to-day life 
of residents in Everett, not 
the least of which was the 
worry that residential dis-
tricts would be flooded with 
non-residents parking along 
the streets and taking public 
transportation down to the 
resort.

At that time, some Coun-
cilors felt that the City’s 
focus on Lower Broadway 
was too small in scope and 
ignored potential issues 
outside of this area. It was 
agreed that the city would 
address Council in another 
three months to provide an 
update.

Everett Police Sergeant 
Joe Gaff and the May-
or’s Chief of Staff Kevin 
O’Donnell announced that 
the traffic and parking sit-
uation on Lower Broadway 
was “better than anybody 
anticipated,” something 
they attributed to educating 
the community about using 
public transportation.

“Everybody who’s put 
their energy down there 
is reaping the rewards. 

Council calls 
for solution to 
city’s rodent 
problem

By Laura Plummer

At its first meeting of 
the fall on Monday, Sept. 
3, Council addressed com-
plaints of a surge in the 
city’s rat population, per-
haps due to an increase in 
recent construction proj-
ects.

Councilor Wayne 
Matewsky said he had re-
ceived numerous phone 
calls from residents, not 
only in his own ward, but 
also from around the city 
who are seeking a solution 
to the city’s rat problem. 
He identified the follow-
ing streets as being areas 
of concern: Bolster, Elm, 
Elsie, Estes, George and 
Paris.

“This may not seem like 
an issue that affects every-
body, but it’s all over the 
city,” he said. “They’re 
coming from somewhere. 
There has to be an aware-
ness.”

VILLAGE 
FEST

 CITY PRELIMINARY ELECTION

By Seth Daniel

Nearly $400 million was 
wagered at Encore Boston 
Harbor in August, with a 
strong showing on table 
games once again, but a 
continuing “soft” perfor-
mance on the sea of slot 
machines at the resort.

The Massachusetts 
Gaming Commission 
(MGC) released its August 

numbers on Monday, and 
found that Encore outpaced 
the two other casinos in the 
state by a longshot, bring-
ing in $52.8 million in 
Gross Gaming Revenues 
for the month. That was 
nearly $4 million more than 
their number in July.

The total wagered for 
August was $391.47 mil-
lion (a number that consists 
of the total coin-in wagered 

on the slots and the reve-
nues from table games).

The numbers were built 
on another strong perfor-
mance on the table games, 
where Encore logged $32.2 
million in revenues for Au-
gust, which was nearly $5 
million over July’s number 
– which was considered 
very strong.

Everett Redevelopment receives 
strong interest in Everett Square lots

Five proposals

THE CHASE

Encore gaming numbers continue 
to grow, though slots remain ‘soft’

By Seth Daniel

The time-honored per-
ception in Everett Public 
Schools has been that many 
of the students in the class-
rooms don’t necessary live 
in the city.

It has been a rumor or 
innuendo for years upon 
years, and now the School 
Committee and City Ad-

ministration are looking to 
bring in more stringent re-
quirements for students to 
prove residency – as Ever-
ett is one of the most lenient 
in the area on the issue.

“There were times in the 
past when people would 
say they knew our star foot-
ball player lives in Boston 
and they needed to be an 
investigation,” said School 

Committeeman Frank 
Parker. “They say that be-
cause they see him get on 
a bus going into Boston. It 
ends up he was homeless 
and going into the shelter at 
Youth Harbor. There is fact 
and there is perception. We 
need to operate on fact so 
there isn’t such perceptions 

School Committee moves to look into 
more restrictive student residency

See ENCORE Page 2

See SCHOOL Page 3

See PARKING Page 3

See SOLUTION Page 2

Example Page
Sticky Note represented 

by Black box

Call or Email Your Rep Today! 

$900

$600 $800$700

Always There For You
    ERA MILLENNIUM
 291 FERRY ST., EVERETT    617-389-1101    •    617-784-7500

www.ERAmillennium.com

SELLERS CALL TODAY 
FOR A FREE HOME 

MARKET ANALYSIS. 
CALL TODAY!

Pasquale (Pat) Roberto,
Broker/Owner

Always There For You
    ERA MILLENNIUM
 291 FERRY ST., EVERETT    617-389-1101    •    617-784-7500

www.ERAmillennium.com

SELLERS CALL TODAY 
FOR A FREE HOME 

MARKET ANALYSIS. 
CALL TODAY!

Pasquale (Pat) Roberto,
Broker/Owner

Real Estate Transfers
BUYER 1 SELLER 1 ADDRESS PRICE

Cascadden, Ashley M Dineen Ruth E Est     47 Garland St                 $462,000

Powers, Andrew E     Giannino, Philip J     22 Maplewood Ave          $535,000

Andrade, Viviane Mgharfaoui, Bouchra 29 Miller St                  $420,000

Aberra, Eskender Frade, Luiz C          58 Tappan St                   $475,000

Koffee N’Box owner Pricila Trancoso celebrated the grand 
opening of her outdoor coffee and food shop on Broadway 
Monday in a found space next to the professional building 
at 391 Broadway.

Chamber Director Cheryl Smith, Owner Pricila Trancoso 
and Mayor Carlo DeMaria.

Co-workers David Araujo, Flaviano Quaglioz, Andressa 
Reis, and Lays Lemos.

Billy Macedo, Capt. Demetri O’Malley and Attorney Dave 
O’Neil.

Mayor Carlo DeMaria presents owner Pricila Trancoso with 
a citation for opening her new coffee shop.

Dave O’Neil, Pam DeMaria and Richard O’Neil. The O’Neils 
own the building adjacent to the coffee shop, and were ex-
cited to give owner Pricila Trancoso a chance to use a space 
that no one had yet claimed.

Daniel Nicolau on the violin and Adrian on the saxophone 
played favorites all morning during the grand opening.

The Koffee N’Box has drawn a crowd so far on Broadway.

Mayor Carlo DeMaria and Koffee N’Box owner Pricila Trancoso cut the ceremonial ribbon on the new outdoor shop.

By Seth Daniel

When Attorney David 
O’Neil built a retaining 
wall on the side of his 
Broadway professional 
office building a few years 
ago, his contractor won-
dered what he wanted to 
do with the little outdoor 
area next to the building.

O’Neil’s first answer 
was, “Nothing.”

However, that answer 
morphed into something 
and on Monday, a new Ev-
erett vibe had been firmly 
planted on a little space 
next to the building with 
Pricila Trancoso’s new 
Koffee N’Box outdoor 
café – based out of a con-
tainer box and boasting 
several socially distanced 
tables on a sunny, outdoor 
space on a piece of land no 
one wanted previously.

“When I built the wall, 
my contractor, DeVincen-
zo & Sons asked me what 
I wanted to do with the 
space between the wall 
and the building and my 

first thought was ‘noth-
ing,’” said O’Neil. “Dave 
DeVincenzo suggested I 
put in a little patio for peo-
ple in the building to use, 
and it was a great idea be-
cause before COVID we 
had well over a hundred 
people through the build-
ing every day between 
employees, patients at 
Cambridge Health Alli-
ance, Dr. Masucci’s pedi-
atric practice and Everett 
Bank’s lending office. So 
we built the patio, and 
it came out so well that 
Pricila Trancoso ap-
proached me about doing 
something with a pop-up 
coffee shop.”

That’s where the vibe 
was born that played out 
Monday morning.

Trancoso came from 
Brazil 20 years ago, and 
is an accountant at her 
full-time job located in the 
same building. She said 
she has another coffee 
shop in Cambridge that is 
under renovations, but is a 
totally different concept.

This concept is more of 
an outdoor, seasonal cof-
fee spot that is based out 
of a container shipping 
box creatively painted by 
an artist from Miami. The 
shop serves up coffee, 
pastries, and Acai bowls – 
to name a few things. The 
outdoor tables and loung-
ing chairs sit perfectly in 
the morning and afternoon 
sun and Trancoso said she 
is just very grateful for the 
opportunity to do some-
thing against the grain for 
Everett.

“This idea is just one of 
the ideas that God gives 
me all the time,” she said. 
“I also have a business 
in Brazil too but I don’t 
have the expertise in this 
concept. What I have is a 
very good group of people 
helping me and supporting 
me and giving me direc-
tion to make this business 
successful.

“This is a good location 
and I think I can enclose 
it in the winter, but right 
now this is the place out-

doors,” she continued.
For Mayor Carlo De-

Maria, Koffee N’Box is 
the kind of vibe and busi-
ness he has talked about 
since his re-election al-
most four years ago when 
he talked about his vision 
for locating container ca-
fes and shops on the bike 
path and in Everett Square. 
The emergence of Koffee 
N’Box follows that vision 
and also shows great col-
laboration between a long-
time property owner and 
an emerging professional/
entrepreneur.

DeMaria thanked Tran-
coso for taking a chance in 
a very difficult time.

“It’s not easy to open 
a business, especially in 
these difficult times,” said 
the mayor. “Even myself, 
I’m in the coffee business 
and had to shut a couple 
stores down. I admire you 
for opening up during a 
pandemic and putting in 
the work to make this a 
success.”

O’Neil said he was 

Cool vibe, Hot coffee: New Koffee N’Box gives Broadway outdoor activity
happy to have worked 
so closely with the City 
– including ISD Inspec-
tor Mike Desmond, who 
helped ensure handicap 
access.

“The Mayor’s planning 
and inspectional services 
offices have been great to 

work with in getting the 
structure approved and 
running,” said O’Neil. 
“We are hoping the weath-
er stays good well into 
winter so people can con-
tinue to be outside and en-
joy a little bit of street life 
in Everett Square.”

All women over 40 should 
have a mammogram once 
a year. Breast cancer 
found early offers the best 
chance to be cured. Free 
or low cost mammograms 
are available. 
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Caring for you in
your neighborhood—   
it’s what we do best

Dental care at no cost to you Nurse Care Manager to 
coordinate your care

$305 towards eyeglass frames Up to $400 a year for  
health-related items

YMCA membership or  
$55 per month for gym  
membership

Transportation to and from 
your doctor appointments*

Join today! Call 1-888-566-3526 (TTY 711)
www.seniorwholehealth.com/SNP

We speak your language

Mayor Carlo DeMaria, 
elected officials and fam-
ily members of the late 
Paul Russo joined Con-
nolly Center staffers to 
honor the long-time mem-
ber of the Center with a 
bench dedication. Russo 
was at nearly every event 
the City ran, and was a 
faithful member of the 

Connolly Center com-
munity, for two decades 
at least. Connolly Center 
Director Dale Palma said 
Russo was always willing 
to set up at events, clean 
up afterwards, and help 
everyone in between. Rus-
so passed away in May at 
the age of 71.

Connolly Center Director 
Dale Palma.

Family members with Mayor Carlo DeMaria in front of the Connolly Center.

Jerry and Eileen Russo.

Helen Sweeney, Carol Puopolo, Janet Spiriti, and Debbie 
Penta Petrone.

Councilor Michael McLaughlin, Michele Capone, and Coun-
cilor Fred Capone.

Family members Dean Spiriti and Tony Russo.
Family members and Mayor Carlo DeMaria unveiled the 
memorial bench.

Mayor Carlo DeMaria shared a few stories of the late Paul 
Russo, who was everyone’s friend.

BENCH DEDICATED TO THE LATE PAUL RUSSO
PHOTOS BY SETH DANIEL
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Parents of infants: 
You are focused 
on keeping your 
baby safe right now. 
We are too. 

We know you are worried, but it is important to bring your baby to  
the health center for regular vaccines. Vaccines are more important  
now than ever, and without them, your baby is at risk for serious and 
sometimes fatal diseases. We are safely 
seeing babies and children in our Family 
Medicine and Pediatrics departments. 
All visits are limited to one child and one 
parent or caregiver. If you are unwell, 
please do not come to the health center 
yourself. If you have questions, please 
call us at 617-569-5800. www.ebnhc.org

The National Associ-
ation of State Treasurers 
(NAST) announced that 
Massachusetts State Trea-
surer Deborah B. Gold-
berg was honored with the 
Jesse M. Unruh Award.

Utah Treasurer Da-
vid Damschen made the 
presentation to Treasurer 
Goldberg.

The Jesse M. Un-
ruh Award is named for 
a founding member of 
NAST and former Cal-
ifornia State Treasurer. 
This distinguished award 
recognizes a current Trea-
surer’s commitment to the 
association, the profes-
sion, and his or her state.

“Treasurer Goldberg 
truly epitomizes outstand-
ing service to the associa-
tion and the profession,” 
said Utah Treasurer David 
Damschen, “Her tireless 
work as the NAST Presi-
dent during these unprec-
edented times has steadied 
our course, as she provid-
ed truly extraordinary and 
timely leadership.”

Goldberg is currently 
serving as President of 
NAST. Throughout her 
year-long term she has 

successfully led the asso-
ciation’s efforts to support 
sound fiscal policies and 
programs throughout the 
country. She has advocat-
ed for increased federal 
aid for states and locali-
ties hurt by the pandem-
ic, legislation to rebuild 
our country’s infrastruc-
ture, increase access to 
financial literacy pro-
grams, enhance returning 
unclaimed property to its 
rightful owners, and grow 
affordable retirement and 
ABLE savings accounts.

“We are grateful for 
Treasurer Goldberg’s 
leadership,” said NAST 
Executive Director 
Shaun Snyder, “While 

COVID-19 was certainly 
not contemplated when 
she was elected NAST 
President, she quickly 
pivoted and led us through 
very difficult times. As a 
result of her skillful stew-
ardship, we have been 
able to provide meaning-
ful virtual learning and 
networking opportunities 
for our members and have 
maintained and increased 
strong advocacy efforts, 
helping to shape legisla-
tion and regulations im-
pacting public finance and 
the Treasurers’ constitu-
ents across the country.”

Treasurer Gold-
berg’s extensive busi-
ness and fiscal manage-
ment experience provided 
her with a strong founda-
tion to effectively carry 
out NAST’s top priorities.

After being elected 
State Treasurer in 2014, 
Treasurer Goldberg was 
reelected in 2018. She is 
known for her deep com-
mitment to the advance-
ment of policies that break 
down barriers and create 
economic opportunities 
for everyone. 

State Treasurer Goldberg receives Jesse M. Unruh Award

State Treasurer 
Deb Goldberg.

City workers canvassed the 
streets of Everett – hitting 
every home possible – on 
Monday with information 
on how to fill out the Census 
2020 documents and to en-
courage people to do so be-
fore the Sept. 30 deadline. 
Everett is trending behind 
where it had hoped when 
the Census effort kicked 
off in February, despite an 
extension from the federal 
government. Now, the City 
is at risk of not growing in 
its official population, but 
actually losing population 
on paper. Here, City Clerk 
Sergio Cornelio hands out 
maps for the canvass, and 
City workers gather for a 
photo before fanning out 
across the neighborhoods.

CENSUS EFFORT

For Advertising Rates, Call 
617-884-2416

By Seth Daniel

The City has advertised 
a new position at City Hall 
looking for a person to 
lead efforts to make the 
workforce more diverse, 
equitable and inclusive.

The Director of Diver-
sity, Equity and Inclusion 
(DEI) is a new department 
in the City proposed by 
Mayor Carlo DeMaria in 
his mid-term address last 
January – long before 
many others in surround-
ing communities added 
such offices in the wake of 
the summer protests.

The initiative was put 
on hold last spring due to 
COVID-19, but has now 
picked up with the adver-
tising of the position late 
last week.

“This position reports 
directly to the Mayor and 
collaborates with senior 
leadership and other key 
stakeholders to advance 
our diversity and equity 
initiatives, and overall in-
clusion strategy,” read the 
job description. “The Di-
rector will be tasked with 
measuring and monitoring 
organizational diversity, 
with a concrete goal to 
diversify leadership and 

staffing across the orga-
nization and to develop 
criteria for measuring the 
stations progress. This 
person must be able to cre-
ate a vision of change that 
will inspire colleagues at 
all levels and help the ad-
ministration meaningfully 
serve our ever more di-
verse public.”

The job is described 
as being within the inner 
circle of the City’s leader-
ship, reporting directly to 
the mayor and his senior 
staff. The director of the 
new office will service as 
the mayor’s chief advisor 
relating to all things relat-
ed to diversity, equity and 
inclusion.

Some of the other func-
tions of the job will in-
clude:

•Make recommenda-
tions that work to build a 
more inclusive City work-
force related to race, eth-
nicity, disability, gender, 
gender identity, and sexual 
orientation.

•Providing vision, and 
leadership to all munici-
pal departments, including 
boards and commissions, 
department managers and 
supervisors, to incorpo-

rate, prioritize, and value 
diversity in the workplace. 

•Conduct training ses-
sions with City depart-
ments and offices on a reg-
ular and on-going basis.

•Tracks the racial, eth-
nic, and gender metrics of 
the City’s exempt work-
force. 

•Work closely with var-
ious City departments help 
support minority, women, 
and disabled-owned busi-
nesses.

•Attend and participate 
in career fairs and voca-
tional events to recruit 
candidates that reflect Ev-
erett’s population. 

•Participate in local and 
regional organizations that 
promote and work to im-
prove “quality of life’ of 
residents without regard 
to race, color, national ori-
gin, religion, age, physical 
or mental disability, gen-
eral or sexual orientation. 

•Executing other duties 
related to diversity, equity, 
and inclusion matters as 
required by Mayor.

•Should have signifi-
cant knowledge of feder-
al and state employment 
laws, rules, and regula-
tions.

City advertises position for Director 
of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion

City Paws

By Penny & Ed Cherubino

With smartphone camer-
as always at the ready, most 
of us take hundreds of pho-
tos of our pets. We can snap 
away and choose the best 
of what we shoot to keep 
and share. It’s easier if your 
dog or cat either ignores 
the camera or is a ham who 
loves to be the center of at-
tention. With camera-shy 
critters, you have to use a 
full bag of tricks to capture 
a great photo.

Planning the Photo
If you hope to take a 

special photo, say for your 
pet’s birthday or a holiday 
card, plan ahead. A second 
person might help. They 
can distract the animal with 
a toy or treat or keep it safe 
while you sit or lie on the 
ground to get an eye level 
view. 

Background is import-
ant. Find a light colored 
background for a dark 
dog. Our little white dog 
shows up best on a dark 
background. Look at the 
photos you already have 
of your pets to see what 
background works best for 
them.

Have treats, toys, and 
something that makes a 
funny noise on hand to 
capture your pet’s atten-
tion when you are ready to 
shoot. We’ve used squeak-
ers, giggle toys, and made 

funny sounds the dog 
doesn’t usually hear, or say 
a favorite word like treat 
or cheese. Be sure to have 
that cheese or treat on hand 
to reward your model. This 
will help train your dog or 
cat to look forward to and 
cooperate with photos.

Don’t forget the lighting. 
Outside, try for the gold-
en hour. That’s the time 
shortly after sunrise or be-
fore sunset, when daylight 
is redder, softer, and more 
flattering to man or beast. 
Days with clouds and flat 
light create fewer shadows 
and are better for photogra-
phy than bright sunny days.

Inside, try to dim or 
raise room lights and use 
shades or a piece of cloth 
to adjust the daylight com-
ing through windows. We 
never use a flash because 
it can scare the animal and 
seldom results in a good 
photo.

Portrait or Action
Great portraits of dogs 

and cats are often those tak-
en at eye level. This means 
that either the photographer 
has to get down or the an-
imal has to get up. We’ve 
used comfy chairs, park 
benches, stairs and stone 
walls to raise up small sub-
jects.

For action photos prac-
tice taking high speed 
bursts on your camera or 
phone. These will give you 

more choices as you edit 
photos of your cat at play 
or your dog running on the 
beach.

Safety and Comfort 
First

Any time you are photo-
graphing an animal, try to 
be aware of both their com-
fort level and safety. Back 
when most of our photos 
were taken with big Nikon 
DSLR cameras with three 
inch lenses focused on a 
pup’s face, we had many 
dogs afraid of our camera. 
With research we learned 
that some dogs see the lens 
as a big, threatening eye 
staring at them. Phones are 
less scary.

You won’t see photos 
of our dog Poppy without 
a leash attached to us or a 
solid object unless she is in-
side. She’s a terrier and can 
never be trusted off leash 
in the open. While you are 
concentrating on taking a 
photo, your dog may spot 
a squirrel, another dog, or a 
favorite person and be gone 
in a flash.

If you think through the 
photo you hope to capture 
and have all the treats, toys, 
and camera settings ready, 
you’ll be able to take a great 
photo quickly and safely. 

Do you have a question 
or topic for City Paws? 
Send an email to Penny@
BostonZest.com with your 
request.

Pet photo pointers
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TITO’S BAKERY 
CLOSES AFTER    
45 YEARS

CHELSEA - Unfortu-
nately, there’s no way to 
say ‘Hola’ without even-
tually saying ‘Adios,’ and 
while Vicente ‘Tito’ Avel-
laneda and his wife, Isa-
bel, said hello to the com-
munity 45 years ago at the 
opening of Tito’s Bakery 
on Broadway, this sum-
mer they have sadly had 
to say good-bye as they 
closed the store so they 
could retire.

On Aug. 8, Tito’s Bak-
ery served it’s last Bulk-
ie roll, it’s final cup of 
joe and the last sandwich 
and pastry on Broadway 
– a bakery that has stood 
the test of time and has 
changed with the tastes 
and the population of the 
city over the years.

“So much time, so many 
things in between in those 
45 years,” said Tito in an 
interview on Tuesday.

“When my father 
opened up in 1980 here, 
he was the first Latino 
business established on 
Broadway,” said his son, 
Council President Roy 
Avellaneda. “Now to say 
you are a Latino-owned 
business on Broadway 
is anything but unique. 
Honestly, the transition 
of Chelsea can be tracked 
through the display case in 
my father’s bakery. When 
he started he had cof-
fee rolls, cheese Danish, 
Bulkies, frozen dough, fig-
ure eights and half-moons. 
That was what was selling 
back then and what people 
wanted. The display case 
now has been filled with 
Mexican bread and a lot 
of Salvadoran pastries and 
tres leches. It’s completely 
different. It shows how the 
product transitioned with 
the clientele.”

Beyond the great prod-
ucts in the past and pres-
ent, though, is the loss 
of community that was 
sparked by Tito’s. It was 
a place where neighbors 
gathered, where they 
spoke Spanish and they 
spoke English and caught 
up with each other. It was 
also a familiar place peo-
ple who had left Chelsea 
would come back to and 
enjoy fond memories. 
That, for the Avellaneda 
family, is the greatest loss.

“The sadness that is felt 
by so many as a whole 
is because Tito’s wasn’t 
just a bakery, but it was 
a community and the first 
stop for many who came 

to Chelsea,” said Roy. 
“It’s where you got the 
Chelsea Record, El Mun-
do, Planeta, The Vocero. 
You went there to catch 
up with neighbors and the 
news. You went there for 
job leads, or a potential 
apartment rental. It was as 
much a bakery as it was 
a community center for 
residents, especially those 
who were immigrants.”

Tito told the Record 
he became a baker at an 
early age when his moth-
er brought him to a baker 
in Rosario, Argentina. He 
had been rambunctious 
and to keep him out of 
trouble, she figured he 
could learn to bake. And 
he did.

After compulsory mil-
itary service in Argentina 
at the ages of 18 to 20, he 
opened his first bakery in 
Argentina. There, he had 
a coffee shop and bakery, 
but would also sell his 
goods to local stores in the 
area to broaden his reach 
– something he actually 
perfected at Tito’s many 
years later (though not 
many know that, he said).

He first came to the 
United States and was 
working as Kasanofs Bak-
ery on Blue Hill Avenue in 
Boston – a Jewish bakery 
where he learned to make 
many of the breads that 
became such a treat on 
Broadway and also where 
he learned to make his 
Bulkie roll, often served 
with cream cheese.

However, he had come 
on a tourist visa, and was 
eventually sent out of 
the country. The baker’s 
union, however, spon-
sored him so that he could 
get his Green Card and he 
returned to the U.S. free 
and clear and went back 
to Kasanofs. On the side, 
to make extra money, he 
would often work at the 
pizza shops and make 
their dough for them. 

That’s where he got ac-
quainted with the Falzone 
family, who now own 
John’s Pizza on Central 
Avenue. Tito worked with 
Giovanni Falzone at his 
Chelsea bakery and even-
tually they became part-
ners; Tito ran the bakery/
coffee shop and Giovanni 
ran the pizza side. Even-
tually Tito bought him out 
and started Tito’s Bakery 
in Chelsea Square.

After a good run there, 
he needed to expand to 
branch out into his whole-
sale business and create a 
reach for the Tito’s brand 
beyond Chelsea.

“My father was not just 
operating in Chelsea with 
the coffee shop and bak-
ery,” said Roy. “He was 
putting a lot of product 
on the wholesale market 
that was being sold in the 
bodegas and Latino super-
markets in Boston. That 
growth required an expan-
sion.”

That is where Tito said 
a great friendship between 
himself and the Chelsea 
Record newspaper began. 
Late Record publisher 
Andrew Quigley owned 
the current Tito’s location 
and stored rolls of paper 
for the Record there. Tito 
had expressed an interest 
in the building, but so had 
others. Despite better of-
fers, Quigley decided he 
would rather give a break 
to a hard-working baker 
from Argentina.

“If there’s anyone to 
talk about why Tito’s Bak-
ery opened and grew, it’s 
Mr. Quigley,” said Tito. 
“If anyone gets any cred-
it for the location and the 
success, I have to give a 
lot of credit to Andrew 
Quigley – the owner of 
the Chelsea Record at the 
time. Mr. Quigley saw all 
the hard work I had been 
doing down the street for 
some time and he recog-
nized my potential and 
hard work and wanted to 
give me a chance. He told 
me, ‘I’m getting some 
better offers, but I think 
I’m selling it to the better 
guy.’”

From that time, for-
ward, the business took 
off. Many in Chelsea were 
regulars, including staff 
members at the time from 
the Chelsea Record. Over 
time, more and more came 
to the bakery – even those 
that had left.

He said he loved the 
variety he had at Tito’s, 
and was hard pressed to 
say what his favorite item 
was. In the end, he said he 
enjoyed the ‘Butterflies.’

However, Roy said he 
believed it was the tre-
mendous variety of breads 
he served that were his fa-
vorites. That included the 
well-known Bulkie that 
he had learned to make so 
long ago on Blue Hill Av-
enue.

“When he started in the 
1980s, there was still a 
Jewish population in Chel-
sea and that was a popular 
item,” said Roy. “To the 
last day, he was making 
the Bulkie rolls and cream 
cheese. That was even 
popular with the Central 
Americans that came in 

and loved the sandwiches 
because of the Bulkie roll 
he used that he learned to 
make so many years ago at 
Kasanofs Bakery.”

Tito, now 74, and Roy 
both said that it wasn’t 
so much COVID-19 that 
closed down the bakery, 
but it did hasten the deci-
sion.

“He’s been working 
since he was 14 and he 
deserves a rest and that’s 
the plan,” said Roy. “It’s 
a fitting end. There were 
questions about whether 
COVID-19 was behind 
the decision, but not so 
much. COVID-19 proba-
bly pushed along the de-
cision. The real reason is 
he needs to enjoy his life 
now.”

EAST BOSTON 
SOUP KITCHEN 
MARKS 
ANNIVERSARY

EAST BOSTON - It 
started as an idea and a 
way to address what San-
dra Nijjar saw as a grow-
ing problem in East Bos-
ton. Nijjar was seeing an 
ever-increasing number 
of homeless in and around 
Maverick and Central 
Squares. So three years 
ago, Nijjar recruited Pas-
tor Britta Carlson, John 
Ribeiro, Jr., Lydia Ed-
wards and Baljinder Nijjar 
to establish the neigh-
borhood’s first-ever soup 
kitchen.

Prior to the COVID-19 
pandemic the East Boston 
Community Soup Kitchen 
(EBCSK) in the basement 
of Our Saviour’s Luther-
an Church on Paris Street 
was feeding hundreds of 
people a week that are 
both homeless or just in 
need of a hot meal.

However, like many 
organizations, the EBC-
SK had to shift gears and 
reinvent itself in this age 
of social distancing. Since 
the start of the COVID-19 
pandemic the EBCSK 
was forced to stop serv-
ing hot meals on Tues-
days from the basement 
of the Our Saviour’s Lu-
theran Church.  Instead, 
staff handed out grocery 
gift cards to residents and 
families in need.

This week marked the 
East Boston Communi-
ty Soup Kitchen’s Fourth 
Anniversary and while 
the usual celebration and 
fundraising event has been 
scrapped due to the virus, 
the EBCSK volunteers are 
still going strong. 

“Around this time last 

year we gathered at ZU-
MIX with our friends, 
supporters, and partners 
to celebrate our achieve-
ments and envision the 
year ahead of us,” said 
Sandra Nijjar. “Never 
could we have imagined 
how the year would un-
fold. It’s disappointing 
that we won’t be able to 
hold an event this year. 
One of the things we will 
miss most is honoring the 
people at the heart of our 
mission, those who make 
the soup kitchen a true 
community.”

While the EBCSK team 
can’t invite them onto an 
event stage this year their 
stories can still be shared. 

“Hundreds of guests 
visit the East Boston 
Community Soup Kitchen 
every week,” said Nijjar. 
“Yes, they come for a hot 
meal and groceries but 
many guests are seeking 
much more than the soup.”

Nijjar said pervasive 
inequality and material 
hardship manifest in many 
forms. 

“For some of our guests 
it results in homelessness 
and addiction,” she said. 
“Our friend Victor, for ex-
ample, has sought our help 
in finding rehabilitation 
for chronic alcoholism. 
He trusts us at the Soup 
Kitchen to make a connec-
tion, without judgment. 
We celebrate his success-
es alongside him, and we 
share his fears that the de-
spair of being discharged 
back to the streets will 
lead to relapse. East Bos-
ton does not have a day 
shelter--or an overnight 
shelter for adults without 
children. Geographically 
isolated, with unique de-
mographics, people like 
Victor don’t have a neigh-
borhood safety net. With 
your help, EBCSK can 
continue weekly services 
— distributing food, cloth-
ing, essentials, referrals 
for treatment programs 
and housing — and we 
can plan to build a more 
robust program that Victor 
and the larger East Boston 
community deserve.”

NAVIGATORS TO 
RETURN IN 2021

LYNN - Derek January, 
owner and general man-
ager of the North Shore 
Navigators, said the Lynn-
based franchise in the Fu-
tures Collegiate Baseball 
League (FCBL) will re-
turn for the 2021 season.

January said it was 
challenging season for 
the Navigators organiza-

tion as it dealt with the 
state’s strict COVID-19 
guidelines that prohibited 
spectators from attending 
the home games at Fraser 
Field.

“It was a tough season 
from an ownership stand-
point where we had a lot 
of very good players but 
no one got to see them 
play for the Navs, unless 
they watched our games 
online,” said January, es-
timating that an average 
of more than 400 fans per 
game watched the games 
online.

January and his staff 
put together one of the 
most exciting teams in the 
franchise’s history. With 
the Cape Cod Baseball 
League canceling its sea-
son, several college play-
ers opted to play in the 
FCBL. For example, Bos-
ton College’s Sal Frelick 
of Lexington, a likely 
2021 Major League draft 
pick, had an outstanding 
season for the Navigators 
batting .398 in the leadoff 
position.

Navigators fans no 
doubt would have enjoyed 
watching Marblehead’s 
Beau Dana, a 6-foot-2-
inch righthander from 
Dickinson College who 
reportedly hit 97 miles per 
hour on the radar gun this 
season. Former St. Mary’s 
High School baseball 
star Ryan Turenne, who 
plays Division 1 college 
baseball at Maine, would 
likely have been a crowd 
favorite.

But there were no ticket 
sales at all at the Naviga-
tors’ box office.

“We had to refund all 
of our ticket sales,” said 
January. “It hurt a lot fi-
nancially. The Navs aver-
aged close to 1,000 fans 
per game in 2019. This 
was never about the mon-
ey when our family pur-
chased the team, but we 
wanted to make sure that 
we didn’t lose money and 
we lost a lot of money this 
year.”

Other supplementary 
sources of revenue, such as 
food concessions and sou-
venir sales, also never ma-
terialized due to the lack 
of spectators at games. 
Chomps, the Naviga-
tors’ popular mascot, was 
also a no-show for games 
due to the COVID-19 re-
strictions. There were no 
mascots this season at all 
FCBL venues.

The Navigators were 
set to unveil their new 

NEWS FROM AROUND THE REGION

See REGION Page 9

Susana Carella puts some purple paint of the Chelsea 
Creek mural  - with the Creek in the background – during 
the annual Night on the Creek event for GreenRoots. The 
event was a little different this year, with small groups of 
supporters reporting to the outdoor event by appoint-
ment. GreenRoots Director Roseanne Bongiovanni said 
they were very excited to be able to do an in-person event 
and connect with their many friends and supporters. 

CHELSEA CREEK MURAL

- LEGAL NOTICE -
CITY OF EVERETT

Public Hearing at a City Council Special Meeting
Wednesday September 30th, 2020

At 6:30 PM
You may watch in on www.facebook.com/cityofeverettma

You may also call in to listen and or comment on the public 
hearing portion at

https://ci-everett-ma.zoom.us/j/91241726498

Meeting ID: 912 4172 6498
One tap mobile

+16465588656, 91241726498#

Dial in
+1 646 558 8656

Meeting ID: 912 4172 6498

CITY COUNCIL No. C0301-20

IN THE YEAR TWO THOUSAND AND TWENTY

 To all Parties Interested in the Proposed Budget Appropriation 
for Fiscal Year 2021
 /s/Rosa DiFlorio, as President

Be it Ordered: By the City Council of the City of Everett, Massa-
chusetts, as follows:

To allow the public an opportunity to speak on the proposed 
Budget of the City of Everett for Fiscal Year 2021, Section 6-4 of 
the City Charter.

Copies of the Proposed Budget can be found in the Office of 
the City Clerk the Parlin Memorial Library and/or on the City of 
Everett Website for public inspection.

 A true copy attest
 Sergio Cornelio, City Clerk

September 23, 2020

- LEGAL NOTICE -
CITY OF EVERETT

Public Hearing at a City Council Special Meeting
Wednesday September 30th, 2020

At 6:30 PM
You may watch in on www.facebook.com/cityofeverettma

You may also call in to listen and or comment on the public 
hearing portion at

https://ci-everett-ma.zoom.us/j/91241726498

Meeting ID: 912 4172 6498
One tap mobile

+16465588656, 91241726498#

Dial in
+1 646 558 8656

Meeting ID: 912 4172 6498

CITY COUNCIL No. C0302-20

IN THE YEAR TWO THOUSAND AND TWENTY 

To all Parties Interested in the Proposed CIP Budget for Fiscal 
Year 2021

 /s/Rosa DiFlorio, as President

Be it Ordered: By the City Council of the City of Everett, Massa-
chusetts, as follows:

To allow the public an opportunity to speak on the proposed CIP 
Budget of the City of Everett for Fiscal Year 2021, Section 6-5 of 

the City Charter.

Copies of the Proposed Budget can be found in the Office of 
the City Clerk the Parlin Memorial Library and/or on the City of 

Everett Website for public inspection.
 A true copy attest

 Sergio Cornelio, City Clerk
September 23, 2020
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Size: 160x600 IAB
$30000 per month/per site

3 SPOTS AVAILABLE 
ON EACH SITE  

JUST A CLICK AWAY

reverejournal.com• winthroptranscript.com 
lynnjournal.com • everettindependent.com • eastietimes.com 

chelsearecord.com • charlestownbridge.com • beaconhilltimes.com
northendregionalreview.com • thebostonsun.com
jamaicaplaingazette.com • missionhillgazette.com

Traffic reports available upon request

Call your Rep. at 781-485-0588

First Come - First Served

Sales Rep Ext
Deb x101   Kathy x110   Maureen x103   Sioux x125   Peter x106

$30000 per month/per site

12 COMMUNITIES TO CHOOSE FROM

Combo Rates available! 
Buy any 3 sites, get 4th FREE

     

    
     
  


   
  
  


    
  
    
  
 

   
   
   


             
    
  


      
    
  


   
        
    
 

                
  
   


     
     
            


All real estate advertising in this  
newspaper is subject to the Federal 

Fair Housing Act of 1968, which 
makes it illegal to advertise any 
preference, limitation or discrimi-
nation based on race, color, reli-

gion, sex, handicap, familial status 
(number of children and or preg-
nancy), national origin, ancestry, 
age, marital status, or any inten-
tion to make any such preference, 

limitation or discrimination.
This newspaper will not knowingly 

accept any advertising for real 
estate that is in violation of the 
law. Our readers are hereby 

informed that all dwellings adver-
tising in this newspaper are avail-

able on an equal opportunity 
basis. To complain about discrimi-

nation call The Department of 
Housing and Urban Development 

“ HUD” toll-free at 1-800-669-
9777. For the N.E. area, call HUD 

at 617-565-5308. The toll free 
number for the hearing impaired 

is 1-800-927-9275.

FHAP AGENCIES &OTHER STATE/ 
LOCAL REFERRAL AGENCIES

• Revere • Everett • Winthrop • Lynn • East Boston • Chelsea • Charlestown 

Independent Newspaper Group

Classified
More Than 100,000 Readers Each Week7 Communities

Classified REaL EstatE
Sales • Rentals
Land • Commercial
RECRuItmENt
Professional • Medical
General • Services

• Auto Sales • Yard Sales
• Miscellaneous

Call:
781-485-0588

Fax: 
781-485-1403Winthrop

EvErEtt

Lynn

rEvErE

ChELsEa

East 
Boston

CharLEstoWn

HOUSE FOR 
SALE

HOUSE FOR SALE
Winthrop, MA
3 Bdrm with 2 extra 
rooms, 1 1/2 bath-
rooms. Inground pool. 
Call 617-846-1307
----------------------------

DEADLINES: For classi-
fied line ads, deadlines 
are Monday by 4 p.m. 
Call 781-485-0588
-----------------
SELLING YOUR AUTO? Call 
for our 4 week special! 
Call 781-485-0588

------------------------------ 
LOOKING FOR Great 
Results? Call our clas-
sified department. Call 
781-485-0588 or fax the 
ad to 781-485-1403Please Recycle

navy blue and burnt or-
ange uniforms this season 
to fans across the FCBL. 
January said a limited 
number of fans were al-
lowed to attend games 
in Nashua, N.H. (Silver 
Knights) and New Britain, 
Conn. (Bees).

“We’re putting together 
our online souvenir store 
so people will be able to 
purchase Navs’ gear and 
stuff in the next couple of 
weeks with our new logo 
and new colors,” said Jan-
uary. “The feedback was 
great for our new look. 
Everybody loves it.”

January said the orga-
nization had formulated a 
comprehensive plan in the 
spring “to make sure the 
city and fans knew what 
to expect at the ballpark” 
in the COVID-19 environ-
ment. “We just never got a 
chance to put our plan into 
place,” said January. 

Jack Wallace, a Navi-
gators’ pitcher from Win-
throp and Franklin Pierce 
University, said he was 
grateful to the January 
family for giving him an 
opportunity to play a high-
ly competitive brand of 
baseball this summer.

“It was an honor to play 
for the Navigators this 
season,” said Wallace. 
“We had a great group of 
players and it was a first-
class organization. I just 
wish the fans could have 
come out and enjoyed our 
games.”

A former Swampscott 
Little League legend who 
played on back-to-back 
Massachusetts state cham-
pion 12-year-old teams 
and helped Frank DeFe-
lice’s Swampscott High 
teams advance to three 
consecutive North sec-
tional finals, Derek Janu-
ary pledged that the Navs 
will definitely return to 
Fraser Field in 2021.

“We started planning 
for next year back in July,” 
said January. “We look 
forward to seeing our loy-
al fans enjoying baseball 
in Lynn next summer.”

OVERNIGHT 
PARKING GOES 
INTO EFFECT 
OCT. 15

REVERE - The City of 
Revere’s new city-wide 
resident parking program 
will take effect October 15 
in an effort to maximize 
availability of parking for 
Revere residents, while 
discouraging long-term 
visitor parking on residen-
tial streets and commuter 
parking near public trans-
portation access points. 
All passenger vehicles 
parked on city streets be-
tween 12AM and 6AM are 
required to have a permit 
displayed on the lower left 
corner of their windshield 
by October 15 to avoid a 
violation. 

  The program will be 

enforced between 12AM 
and 6AM daily, except 
holidays. Citywide over-
night parking stickers are 
valid on the street where 
the vehicle is registered, 
as well as any adjacent 
street, unless otherwise 
posted. Commuter zones 
remain 24-hour resident 
parking only and will be 
getting different stickers. 
Stickers have been mailed 
to residents whose vehi-
cles are registered to a Re-
vere address and meet the 
qualifications (i.e. no out-
standing parking tickets, 
excise tax payments up to 
date). If residents have not 
received a sticker, they are 
encouraged to visit www.
revere.org/parking to ap-
ply before October 15. 

  “This is a new pro-
gram for the City and 
residents, and it will take 
some time for everyone to 
become familiar with it,” 
said Jim Rose, Director of 
the Parking Department. 
“I expect lots of questions 
as we launch this program 
and want the residents to 
know we are available to 
answer and assist them in 
whatever way we can.” 

DEDICATED BUS 
LANE COMING TO 
REVERE

REVERE - Revere mo-
torists who already are ex-
periencing congestion on 
Broadway in the morning 
now will be sharing this 
roadway with a dedicated 
bus lane that will run from 
Revere Street to the Chel-
sea line starting on Sep-
tember 30. 

The Revere Traffic 
Commission approved the 
Pilot Program that will be 
in operation from Septem-
ber 30 through December 
31, 2020, at their meeting 
last Thursday.

The bus lane will run 
along the southbound side 
of Broadway and will 
be in operation Monday 
through Friday from 4 
a.m. to 9 a.m.  There will 
be no parking allowed 
on this side of Broadway 
during these hours. Mo-
torists who use the lane 
are subject to a $25.00 
fine. 

The dedicated lane will 
not operate in the immedi-
ate vicinity of the Central 
Fire Station approaching 
Park Ave. because Broad-
way is not wide enough at 
that point to accommodate 
the dedicated bus lane.

The primary goal of 
the bus lane is to improve 
bus service for passengers 
who use the two bus routes 
that traverse Broadway.

According to Eric 
Burkman of the MBTA, 
these routes, the 116 and 
117, carry a combined rid-
ership of more than 2,700 
passengers each weekday 
and are the third busiest 
routes in the entire MBTA 
system. School buses and 

emergency vehicles, as 
well as bicyclists, also 
possibly could take ad-
vantage of these dedicated 
lanes.

Jay Monty from Ever-
ett Transportation Planner 
told the commissioners of 
the experience with a ded-
icated lane in Everett. He 
mentioned that Everett’s 
dedicated bus lane was the 
first in the area and was 
started in 2016. Although 
there have been a few 
complaints, Monty overall 
termed the bus lane as “a 
home run.”

Commissioner Nicho-
las Rystrom asked if there 
had been any negative im-
pacts with the bus lane in 
Everett.  

Monty noted that while 
it took some time for peo-
ple to become accustomed 
to the bus lane, this is not 
a high speed bus lane and 
the buses seldom exceed 
17 m.p.h.

Julie DeMauro, the On 
the Move Active Living 
Coordinator for Revere 
who has been doing the 
community outreach, in-
formed the commission 
that the entire cost for lane 
marking and signage will 
be paid for by the MBTA.  
She also noted that the 
red paint that will delin-
eate the lane will wash off 
Broadway by the spring if 
the pilot program is reject-
ed.

While most of the busi-
nesses in front of the bus 
lane are either closed or 
have off-street parking 
available for their cus-
tomers, a few do not like  
Community Market and 
Deli at 270 Broadway. Raj 
Patel, owner of Commu-
nity Market  said his main 
concern is that most of his 
deliveries arrive during 
the proposed hours. How-
ever, City Planner Frank 
Stringi noted that for these 
few businesses, “The bus-
es will work around early 
morning deliveries.”

Mayor Brian Arrigo 
commenting later on the 
designated bus lane said, 
“seating capacity restric-
tions forced by Covid-19 
have forced the MBTA 
to add additional buses to 
their various routes, and to 
experiment with Bus Only 
lanes during high-traf-
fic times in communities 
throughout their region.  
Revere’s pilot program, 
which will be in effect 
from 4 a.m. to 9 a.m. only 
on the southbound side of 
Broadway from Revere 
Street to Chelsea, will ex-
pedite travel for our resi-
dents who rely on the T to 
get to work.  Our role in 
this, in conjunction with 
the MBTA and surround-
ing communities, recog-
nizes the importance of 
mass transit for our resi-
dents.  

We have studied the 
similar program that was 
implemented on Broad-

way in Everett several 
years ago, which has prov-
en to be hugely successful 
despite initial skepticism.  
The limited time frame 
preserves on-street park-
ing during the normal 
business operating hours 
and maintains parking on 
the northbound side of 
Broadway. As we have 
observed in Everett, and 
in communities such as 
Arlington and Watertown 
as well, the dedicated 
bus lane not only reduces 
commuting time for pas-
sengers, it also expedites 
traffic because buses no 
longer have to pull in and 
out of vehicular traffic, an 
maneuver that causes con-
sistent backups as buses 
pick up and drop off pas-
sengers.   

 We will monitor the 
new program before mak-
ing any determination 
whether to make it per-
manent in this or some re-
vised format.”

Mary Gandolfo of 
Washington Ave. was 
opposed to the pilot pro-
gram, stating that she be-
lieved it will create unsafe 
conditions.

However, Commission-
er and Revere Fire Chief 
Chris Bright summed up 
the consensus of the oth-
er commissioners. “This 
is a good time to initiate 
this pilot program. If it 
does not work, then we 
just back out of it,” said 
Bright.

In another matter that 
drew some discussion, 
the commissioners spent 
a few minutes debating 
whether to place a hand-
icapped parking sign 
outside of a home at 839 
Winthrop Ave.  Ward 1 
Councillor Joanne McK-
enna spoke in favor of the 
request, noting that Win-
throp Ave. is very con-

gested and that the senior 
citizen who have handi-
cap plates and live at this 
home have a very difficult 
time walking from the 
driveway.

However, Commission-
er Ralph DeCiccio noted 
that the house has off-
street parking with a very 
wide driveway for at least 
four cars and that there is 
only a slight slope to the 
driveway.

 “We have denied oth-
er requests that also have 
available off-street park-
ing,” DeCiccio said.

“We have to be consis-
tent, since we have denied 
other similar requests,” 
added Bright.

Stringi likewise urged 
that inasmuch as the 
building has a driveway, 
then the Commissioners 
should stick to their usual 
protocol.

The commissioners 
voted to deny the request.

In other business, the 
request from the Point of 
Pines Yacht Club to have 
additional parking along 
the front of their property 
on Rice Ave. was moved 
to a public hearing. 

The commissioners 
also moved to a public 
hearing a request by the 
Turkish Cultural Center 
for a new street sign on 
Ford St. that will allow for 
a maximum of two hours 
for parking on Mondayn-
through Friday from Re-
vere St. to a point 60 feet 
northerly on Ford Street.

Handicapped signs for 
20 Hauman Street, 22 
Burnett Rd., 202 Constitu-
tion Ave., and 560 Revere 
Street also were moved to 
a public hearing.

A new truck route that 
will help make the Win-
throp Ave. neighborhood 
safer  was sent to the Mas-
sachusetts Department of 

Transportation. McKenna 
noted that 16-wheel trucks 
have driven on Winthrop 
Ave. until they hit Cres-
cent Avenue, and then 
are stopped at the rotary. 
Police Sgt. Christopher 
Giannino will be recom-
mending that trucks use 
the Revere Beach Park-
way and then go to Win-
throp Parkway. 

A new crosswalk and 
stop signs on Harris Street 
also will be headed for a 
public hearing.

City Councillor Jessica 
Giannino requested that 
a handicapped parking 
sign be placed at 25 Mal-
den Street.  This request, 
which the commission 
previously denied, was 
tabled.

Another motion that 
was tabled was to have the 
following streets -- With-
erbee Ave., Bateman Ave., 
Fowler Ave., Whitin Ave., 
Lancaster Ave., Bickford 
Ave., Alden Ave., Del-
ano Ave., Chamberlain 
Ave., Goodwin Ave., Har-
rington Ave., Pines Rd., 
and Wadsworth St. -- be 
posted for 24-hour permit 
parking. 

Councillor John Powers 
noted that because of the 
Covid-19 pandemic, park-
ing has become very diffi-
cult for residents on these 
streets and this could be 
the solution to providing 
more parking for the res-
idents.

However, some com-
missioners noted that this 
could be problematic giv-
en that contractors and 
health care workers work-
ing in this area could be 
affected. The consensus 
was that it is better to wait 
until the overnight park-
ing program that is sched-
uled to start on October 15 
gets underway. 
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SenD uS your newS
The Everett Independent encourages residents to submit birth 

and engagement announcements, news releases, business briefs, 
honor rolls, social news, sports stories, and photographs for publi-
cation. Items should be forwarded to our offices at 385 Broadway, 
Citizens Bank Building, Revere, MA 02151. Items can also be 
faxed to 781-485-1403. The Independent also encourages readers 
to  e-mail news releases to editor@everettindependent.com.

The Everett Independent assumes no financial responsibility 
for typographical errors in advertisements, but will reprint that 
part of the advertisement in which the  error occurs. Advertisers will please  
notify the management immediately of any errors that may occur.

OBITUARIES
All obituaries and death notices 

will be at a cost of 
$100.00 per paper.  

That includes photo.
Please send to 

obits@reverejournal.com
or call 781-485-0588

J.F. Ward
Funeral Home

Independent & Locally
Owned

Est. 1929
Kevin S. Creel, Director

772 Broadway, Everett
(Glendale Sq. Area)

387-3367

Compassionate, Professional
Service Offering Pre-Need

Planning

To place a 

memoriam 

in the Everett 

Independent, 

please call 

617-387-9600 

OBITUARIES

By John Lynds 

Everybody can agree 
the Class of 2020 across 
the United States got a raw 
deal.

For hundreds of Revere 
High School (RHS) seniors, 
the last year of high school 
is a right of passage and 
one that is remembered for 
a lifetime. The final year of 
high school  is usually filled 

with a tremendous amount 
of excitement and accom-
plishment.

However, the Class of 
2020 has been living in 
a strange time since the 
COVID-19 pandemic 
shuttered schools back in 
March.

The usual traditions of 
senior prom, senior day 
and, above all, graduation 
exercises were all can-

celled.
However, Revere Public 

School Superintendent Dr. 
Dianne Kelly informed the 
school committee recently 
that Revere High is con-
tinuing to honor the wishes 
of the Class of 2020 and al-
low them to take the lead on 
how graduation will be af-
ter the June celebration was 

Zoning Board of Appeals approves two projects
By Journal Staff

The Revere Zoning 
Board of Appeals voted to 
approve a change to one 
project on Shirley Avenue 
and voted again to allow a 
36-unit apartment building 
to be constructed on Wash-
ington Ave. at its meet-
ing last Wednesday after-
noon.

The project at 191 Shir-
ley Ave. initially had been 
approved by the board as a 

four-story building in late 
2019, but the developer, 
Craig Halajian of Cam-
bridge,  came before the 
board seeking to add a fifth 
floor that would have eight 
additional single-bedroom 
units. 

Atty. Cory Rhoades, who 
represented the developer, 
told the board that because 
of the pandemic, financing 
would be easier if the de-
veloper could increase the 
number of rental units.  He 

noted that even with the 
fifth floor, the building still 
would remain within the 
height restrictions of the 
area. Rhoades added that 
the additional floor would 
blend in nicely with the 
new buildings in the neigh-
borhood that the board 
had approved at their June 
meeting.

Although parking is-
sues concerned the com-

350 MASS ACTION 
ENDORSES 
GRAVELLESE FOR 
STATE REP 

350 Mass Action’s State 
Political Team, represent-
ing 350 Mass Action chap-
ters from across the state, 
has unanimously endorsed 
Joseph Gravellese for State 
Representative for the Suf-
folk 16th  district, including 
parts of Revere, Saugus, 
and Chelsea.

350 Mass Action is a 
statewide network of vol-
unteers dedicated to ad-
dressing climate and en-
vironmental challenges, 
by moving toward a just, 
healthy, and sustainable en-
ergy future. 

“While some state-lev-
el progress has been made 
around climate protection 
and environmental justice 
issues, there is much more 
to do,”  said 350 Mass Ac-
tion Political Manager, Ca-
bell Eames. “The health and 
prosperity of our cities and 
towns requires that Mas-
sachusetts prioritize these 
issues. We are happy to 
endorse Joe Gravellese be-
cause we expect him to be a 
climate champion in future 
Legislatures.” 
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RHS SOFTBALLERS RECEIVE AWARDS AT 
ANNUAL ALUMNI SOFTBALL GAME

See ZBA Page 2

Mayor Arrigo introduces U.S. Senator Ed Markey to say a 
few words and greets him with the ever popular elbow 
bump. See more photos on Page 24.

SEN. MARKEY STOPS IN REVERE

Coaches Briana Scata and Jenna Wells are shown with RHS Seniors and their trophies they 
were presented for their academic and athletic achievements. Sonia Salazar, Mike Della Rus-
so Athletic Award and the Walter E. Tye Memorial Swimming Award, Capt. Katie O’Donnell, 
RHS Academic Award and the Leonard J Randall Award, Capt. Eve Lescovitz, GBL Scholar 
Athlete ward and the Vanessa Ardagna Memorial Award. See more photos on Page 14.

 Special to the Journal

The Humanitarian Aid 
group under the Turkish 
Cultural Center (TCC)  
held a meat drive on Mon-
day, August 3rd for Eid al 

Adha (Feast of Sacrifice) 
(EAA) at the Turkish Cul-
tural Center on Revere 
Street. 

According to Islam, the 
Feast of Sacrifice com-
memorates Prophet Abra-

ham’s obedience to God as 
he was tested to sacrifice 
his beloved son. Mahmut 
Bekin of the Humanitari-
an Aid Group at the TCC 

Mayor Brian Arrigo (center) stands with members and officials from the Turkish Cultural 
Center behind care packages filled with meats, supplied by the Turkish Cultural Center and 
fresh produce, provided by the City, set to be delivered to families in need in the city as 
part of the TCC’s Food Drive for Eid al Adha (Feast of Sacrifice).

Turkish Cultural Center hosts food drive

Council, School Committee 
select Jannino-Elam to 
Regional School Committee

By John Lynds

An East Boston teen has 
been arrested in connection 
with the fatal shooting of 
Yaseen Butt, 20, of Revere 
outside Twist and Shake 
ice cream shop on Revere 
Beach Blvd.

State Police and the Suf-
folk County District Attor-
ney’s Office said Felix Mar-
tinez, 19, of East Boston 
had been charged in Butt’s 
death. Martinez was taken 
into custody last Thursday, 
four days after the fatal 
shooting.

The incident occurred 
just after 10 p.m. on Sun-

day, July 26 when Troopers 
from the State Police-Re-
vere Barracks and Re-
vere Police responded to a 
shooting.

Troopers and Officers 
were on scene within min-
utes and located a 20-year-
old male, later identified as 
Butt, suffering from a gun-
shot wound. The victim was 
conscious upon Troopers’ 
arrival and was transported 
to Massachusetts General 
Hospital, where he was lat-
er pronounced deceased.

Preliminary investiga-
tion suggests the shooting 

Eastie teen charged in 
connection to fatal Revere 
Beach Boulevard shooting 

See TCC Page 3

See SHOOTING Page 2

By Cary Shuman

Melissa Jannino Elam 
will succeed her father, the 
late Ronald Jannino, as Re-
vere’s representative on the 
Northeast Regional Voca-
tional School Committee.

Mr. Jannino served with 
distinction for 35 years on 
the Committee before his 
passing on June 20, 2020. 
He was usually one of 
the top vote-getters in the 
Northeast school district, a 
tribute to his popularity and 
his dedication to his job.

 Under the Northeast Re-
gional Vocational School 
Committee’s rules on suc-
cession, the local boards se-
lect the new representative 
to the Committee. The Re-
vere School Committee and 
City Council held a joint 
meeting July 27 and unani-
mously selected Elam to the 
position.

“I just want to thank you 
all – Mayor Arrigo, the City 
Council, the School Com-
mittee – for giving me this 
opportunity today,” Elam 
said following the vote. 
“I really appreciate being 

able to complete the term 
that my father left sadly 
and suddenly vacant. I have 
cherished watching him for 
the last 35 years shape and 
advance the technical ed-
ucation in the city. And I 
hope that in the next three 
months that I can do half as 
much as he has for the City 
of Revere and  Northeast 
Voke and I appreciate it.”

Elam, 45, said she has 
watched her father serve on 
the Committee “practically 
my whole life. – and I’m 
very proud of his record.”

Revere has the second 
highest number of stu-
dents enrolled at Northeast 
among the 12 communities 
in the district. Mr. Jannino 
paved the way for many 
Revere students to attend 
the school. Graduates have 
gone on to enjoy successful 
careers in various trades or 
to attend college.

Elam works for a food 
service distributor. “I work 
with a lot of chefs, so I work 
with people who come from 
vocational education back-

See ELAM Page 6

See RHS GRADUATION Page 2

RHS “Social Distance” graduation to take place 
Tuesday, Aug. 11 at Harry Della Russo stadium

By Laura Plummer

The Winthrop Town 
Council met remotely on 
Aug. 4 for its regularly 
scheduled weekly meeting. 
In case you missed it, here 
are the highlights.

COVID-19
Dept. of Public Health 

(DPH) Director Meredith 
Hurley provided an update 
on COVID-19 cases in 
Winthrop. Since the start 
of the pandemic, Win-
throp has seen 306 positive 
COVID-19 cases, with 269 
in recovery, 13 in isolation 
and 24 deceased. Hurley 

said rates were slowing 
since the spike in July, and 
the town’s percent posi-
tive rate was the lowest it 
has been since the end of 
May. The town’s current 
3.41 percent positive rate is 
more evenly spread among 
individuals of all ages. DPH 
is currently prioritizing the 
safe reopening of schools.

In terms of reopening 
Town Hall and other town 
departments, Town Man-
ager Austin Faison said he 
is working to see how this 
could be done safely.

“The priority is the pub-
lic health issue,” he said. 

SHERYL...MAKING IT HAPPEN...AGAIN!

~Sold~~Pending~
~Pending~
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STOP IN AND CHECK 
OUT OUR SUPER 

WEEKEND SPECIALS!

See COUNCIL Page 3

for the latest news in 
winthrop that you need 

to know, check
Winthroptranscript.com

See NEWS BRIEFS Page 8

Championship Physical Therapy, 57 Putnam Street, Winthrop
617 846-5609           www.winthropcpt.com           Fax: 617 539-0025

Championship Physical Therapy

We ARE reopenING Aug. 3We ARE reopenING Aug. 3rdrd

William J. Squires, PT  |  Kim Cash, MPT  |  Elizabeth Donovan, PTA

It’s Official!It’s Official!
28th  Year 

in Business!

The Vecchio Brothers, Jared and Michael are members of 
the Winthrop High School Class of 2020 and received their 
diplomas on July 24 during the commencement ceremony.
Jared is headed to UMass Amherst for computer sci-
ence.  Michael is headed to UMass Amherst Isenberg 
School of business.  They are members  of the National 
Honor Society and participated in several acts of communi-
ty service throughout all of their years of school, starting in 
kindergarten.  Shown in the photo are Jared on the left and 
Michael on the right.

COLLEGE BOUND

ART ON DISPLAY 
ON AUGUST 16

The Winthrop Art Asso-
ciation (WAA) is pleased 
to announce the ‘Museum 
Without Walls’ Street Art 
Exhibit at French Square in 
Winthrop Center. The Art 
will be presented later this 
month on the parking spac-
es created with the removal 
of French Square and will 
be a temporary enhance-
ment of the total area.  

Frank Costantino, WAA 
Artist Member and local 
resident proposed the idea 
to town officials and asked 
for the support of WAA.  
The ‘Museum Without 
Walls’ Exhibit’ will serve as 
a prototype for a larger ini-
tiative to paint other spaces 
and walls in Town, with the 
adaptation of Master Art-
works from any period or 
source chosen by our mem-
ber artists.  The goal of this 
art initiative is to attract vis-
itors and involve the artist 
community as we develop 
Winthrop as a strong visible 
presence for residents and 
visitors. 

The anticipated Paint 
Day will be on Sunday in 
August 16 (August 23 rain 
date) from 9 a.m. – 6 p.m. 
to minimize disruption for 
businesses and area res-
idents. The painters may 
take as long as needed to 
complete the work, but 
should finish their work no 
later than Sunday evening.  
Space distancing and face 
masks will be required.  Se-
lections will be made for 
the first round of the ‘Muse-
um Without Walls’ Exhibit 
with space assigned on a 
first selected basis.  A sec-
ond round of painting will 
be required to complete the 

Enjoying the great pizza at the Prince House of Pizza and the comedy at Giggles under the 
tent, Jim Nestor, Lynda DiMuro, Mary Jane Abery, Tina Baptista, Nancy Williams-Anderson, 
Alice Anderson and Gabe Baptista during last Wednesday’s annual fundraiser for the Win-
throp-based “Those Who Can for Those in Need.” See more photos on Page 14.

See CBD Page 8

By Kate Anslinger

Resident and local busi-
ness owner, Danielle Logan 
has had no shortage of chal-
lenges in her life. Shortly 
after she married the love 
of her life, Steve Logan, 
an emergency surgery due 
to Necrotizing Pancreatitis, 
brought Steve to the Inten-
sive Care Unit, followed by 
a six month stay in the hos-
pital. As Danielle watched 
Steve take a near-fatal turn, 
she stood by his side nurs-
ing him back to health. He 
currently has 20% of his 
pancreas intact and contin-
ues to endure severe health 
complications.

On July 2, just two 
weeks before her 37th birth-
day, Danielle’s role of care-
taker quickly switched to 
patient, when she received 

the news that she has stage 
3 breast cancer. When she 
started getting debilitating 
night sweats, she knew that 
something was awry in her 

body. She decided to stop 
taking her birth control with 
the hopes that the sweats 
would end, but within three 
weeks she found three 
lumps in her right breast 
and was told to come in for 
a scan immediately. 

“I knew something 
wasn’t right when the ul-
trasound technician asked 
if I wanted to schedule an 
appointment to see the sur-
geon before I even had my 
biopsy results.” 

Taking the technician’s 
advice, she scheduled an 
appointment with a surgeon 
before she had the results, 
then waited three days be-
fore receiving the call that 
she had three different 
forms of cancer in her right 
breast, one of which is in 

Logan Family faces adversity with a positive attitude
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Danielle Logan, after she 
cut her hair to prep for 
chemo treatments.

By Kate Anslinger

On Monday evening, 
the school committee made 
a unanimous decision to 
implement a hybrid mod-
el for learning in the fall. 
The hybrid model, which 
consists of both in-person 
and remote learning meets 
and exceeds the guidance 
for mask-wearing, prop-
er social distancing, hand 
washing, and cleaning and 
sanitization schedules. 

While districts through-
out the Commonwealth 
are considering different 
approaches to the hybrid 
model, Winthrop’s return 
to school task force has 
chosen option two, which 
will allow for two in-person 
days of learning, and three 
remote days for students in 

grades Pre-K through 12. 
Students will be broken up 
into cohorts, either blue or 
gold, and they will attend 
in-person lessons on ei-
ther Monday and Tuesdays 
of every week or Thurs-
days and Fridays of every 
week. Wednesdays will be 
reserved for cleaning the 
school buildings while all 
students work remotely. 
Siblings will be prioritized 
and placed in the same co-
horts when possible, to ease 
the burden on parents, and 
students with high needs 
will have the opportunity to 
attend in-classroom learn-
ing four days a week.

“There are pros and cons 
to each of the options and 
option two best fits the 

School Committee 
adopts hybrid learning 
model for fall 2020

See HYBRID LEARNING Page 3

Council hears updates on
COVID, library, school reopening

By Maxim Tamarov

It was Tuesday afternoon 
and two P. Gioioso & Sons 
construction vehicles were 
circling around Harold E. 
French Square, working 
on a segment of the Center 
Business District (CBD) 
construction project.

The CBD project, which 
aims to replace decaying in-
frastructure and upgrade the 
water main, sewer, drain, 
roadway, sidewalk, and 
streetscapes of the business 
district, is about a quarter 
of the way done. Slated for 
completion in late 2021, it 

has been a necessary nui-
sance for the adjacent shops 
and restaurants.

 “It definitely affects our 
business,” Shahid Mah-
mud, owner of Square Mar-
ket, said of the work being 
done outside his store. Be-
tween morning and 3 p.m., 
he said, “Nobody can get in 
here.”

Winthrop Chamber of 
Commerce Executive Di-
rector Betsy Shane said that 
the businesses that she’d 
spoken with, told her the 
construction company, P. 
Gioioso & Sons, Inc., was 
easy to work with and un-

CBD project a necessary 
nuisance to nearby businesses

derstanding of their needs. 
Other businesses in the 

area have not felt the effects 
of the CBD project because 
they already had seen a 
decrease in their business 
volume because of the 
Covid-19 pandemic. 

Such is the case with 
Roger Oliveira, owner of 
Winthrop Cafe. Covid-19 
hit his business hard, he 
said, so he was grateful for 
the CBD work happening 
when his business was al-
ready slow. Oliveira added 
that the CBD project would 
benefit his business direct-
ly. The cafe’s basement, he 
said, regularly flooded and 
he hoped the construction 
would put an end to that.

Oliveira also said that he 
hoped the end of construc-
tion would coincide with 
the pandemic running its 
course.

Work on the CBD proj-

By John Lynds

Last year, City Coun-
cilor Lydia Edwards was 
a champion of the recre-
ational marijuana shop in 
Maverick Square because it 
satisfied the city’s cannabis 
equity ordinance. 

However, because the 
Zoning Board of Appeals 
approved an adult use fa-
cility on Meridian Street 
that is now up and running, 
East Boston Bloom needed 
a variance from the zoning 
board because it was less 
than a half mile from Berk-
shire Roots on Meridian. 

While there are no state 
regulations of how close 
adult use facilities can be 
to one another the City of 
Boston adopted zoning that 
created a half mile buffer 
and prohibits two facilities 
from being within that half 
mile.

Many, including Ed-
wards, went to bat for East 
Boston Bloom and support-
ed the proposal because it 
met criteria for adult-use 
facilities in the neighbor-
hood as well as being ful-
ly owned and operated by 

Eastie residents that were 
majority Latino. 

While East Boston 
Bloom eventually got its 
variance from the ZBA it 
was a headache for all in-
volved and the owners still 
are awaiting final approval 
from the state. 

The issue with the two 
cannabis shops in Eastie 
shed light on some of the 
holes in the city ordinance 
like the half mile buffer rule 
as well as the host commu-
nity agreement process. 

Last week Edwards and 
Councilor Kim Janey filed 
amendments to Boston’s 
cannabis equity ordinance 
in an effort to bring trans-
parency to the munici-
pal approval process for 
marijuana businesses by 
changing the process for 
executing host community 
agreements. The Boston 
Cannabis Board adopted 
its final rules and regula-
tions on July 22. Under 
those rules and regulations, 
the host community agree-
ments are negotiated after 
approval by the BCB and 
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By John Lynds

The East Boston Neigh-
borhood Health Center’s 
(EBNHC) Let’s Get Mo-
vin East Boston Farmers 
Market has been safely in 
full swing for over a month 
now and according to EB-
NHC’s Program Coordina-
tor of Community Initia-
tives Nancy Slamet there 
have been some exciting 
new additions. 

While the East Boston 
Times previously reported 
that the Veronica Robles 
Cultural Center’s Danc-
ing Elotes experience has 
returned to the weekly 
Farmers Market in Central 
Square for another season, 
Slamet said EBNHC wel-

comed a new vendor last 
week. 

Slamet said Sherman 
& Cherie’s Beezy Bees 
will be on hand one or two 
Wednesdays a month offer-
ing honey, creams and lip 
balms.  

“Other great news is 
that Wicked Fresh Market 
Dollars from the City of 
Boston will be available to 
customers who come to our 
market over the next sev-
eral weeks,” said Slamet. 
“These dollars can be used 
to purchase fresh fruits 
and vegetables, and non 
–produce vendors will of-
fer deals where customers 
can receive market dollars 
when they buy their prod-
ucts.”

Another exciting addi-
tion that will kick off this 
month is online delivery 
from the Farmers Market. 

Using the WhatsGood 
app or website customers 
can order and pay for their 
produce and have it deliv-
ered straight to their homes. 
Customers can also use the 
app to place an order at the 
market and pick it up at the 
market’s pre-order pick-
up Tent on Border Street 
across from the Marshalls 
in Liberty Plaza. Slamet 
said payment with SNAP/
EBT will also be an option.

Slamet said the City of 
Boston Census Bureau staff 
will also be at the week-

Mail-in ballots 
for upcoming 
elections are
on their way 

 

By John Lynds

Despite President Don-
ald Trump voting by mail 
during elections in 2017, 
2018 and 2020, POTUS has 
spent the past week threat-
ening to sue states that will 
allow mail-in voting for 
this upcoming Presidential 
Election--falsely claiming 
it will lead to widespread 
election fraud. 

While Trump has even 
suggested the November 
election should be post-
poned, Boston is going for-
ward with sending residents 
‘vote by mail’ applications. 

At a press conference last 
week, Mayor Martin Walsh 
said that registered voters 
in East Boston and the rest 
of the city should expect to 
get a mail-in ballot applica-
tion in the mail this week, 
if they haven’t received one 
already. 

“This year, everyone can 
vote by a mail-in ballot,” 
said Walsh. “In the past, 
Massachusetts residents 
had to show that they had 
a disability, that their reli-

Mosquito 
spraying 
Monday in 
Eastie 

By John Lynds

With the COVID-19 
pandemic keeping most 
people at home, backyards 
have been sanctuaries for 
residents trying to enjoy the 
outdoors while still remain-
ing socially distanced. 

However, there’s been 
a nuisance all summer that 
has kept East Boston res-
idents from venturing out 
and enjoying their yards. 

Residents living near the 
beach and marshy areas in 
Orient Heights have com-
plained that mosquitoes are 
worse than ever this season. 

Many residents com-
plained that all hours of the 
day--morning, noon and 
night--mosquitoes were 
abundant and inflicting 
itchy bites on those trying 
to do yard work or enjoy a 
cookout with family mem-
bers. 

“I can’t even enjoy my 
yard,” said Orient Heights 

Edwards, Janey file amendment 
to city’s cannabis equity ordinance

What’s new at the 
Farmers Market? 

Online deliveries, Wicked Fresh Market Dollars and more

See MARKET Page 2

Farmer Dave’s has been a regular staple at the East Boston Farmers Market on Wednesdays 
in  Central Square.

By John Lynds

Dr. Jim Pedulla, Med-
ical Director, Neighbor-
hood PACE of East Bos-
ton Neighborhood Health 
Center (EBNHC), said this 
week although the inci-
dents of coronavirus has 
lessened since April and 
May in Massachusetts, it 
is still very present in the 
state, with hundreds of new 
cases every day. 

“It is thus very import-
ant that we continue to take 
every precaution to protect 
ourselves and others from 
the spread of this very con-
tagious virus,” said Pedulla. 

Dr. Pedulla said this is 

especially important for 
older adults, especially 
those older than 65,  who 
are at a much higher risk 
for becoming very sick or 
dying from infection. Oth-
er persons at high risk in-
clude--but are not excluded 
to--people with multiple 
chronic conditions such 
as cancer, chronic kidney 
disease, COPD (chronic 
obstructive pulmonary dis-
ease), transplant recipients, 
obesity, heart disease, or 
diabetes. 

In response to keeping 
the high risk population 
safe, EBNHC has launched 

EBNHC launches campaign for 
high risk COVID-19 patients

An EBNHC Medical Staff member conducts a Telehealth 
visit with a Health Center Patient.

Be on Guard

See EBNHC Page 3

By John Lynds

Last week over 100 Bos-
ton Teachers Union (BTU) 
members, including nurses 
and educators, joined a sit-
in protest at City Hall Pla-
za rejecting Superintendent 
Dr. Brenda Cassellius’s 
draft reopening plan she re-
cently submitted to the Bos-
ton School Committee. 

The BTU members 
were calling on Cassellius, 
Mayor Martin Walsh and 
city leaders to safely and 
equitably reopen schools 
for in-person instruction 
with verifiable assurance 
that proper COVID-19 
safeguards and facilities 
upgrades are in place. The 
nurses are also demanding 
“a seat at the table” to give 
meaningful feedback and 
input into reopening plans 

and decisions.  
“No students or staff 

should be asked to risk their 
lives or their loved ones by 
going back in person - not 
even under a hybrid plan 
- until all possible health 
and safety precautions are 
addressed and verified,” 
said BTU President Jessica 
Tang. “The District should 
work with educators, es-
pecially our school nurses, 
to plan and prepare for a 
reopening that is safe, eq-
uitable and healthy for ev-
eryone.”

According to the BTU 
the draft reopening plans 
provided by BPS does not 
meet the standards neces-
sary to ensure the safety 
of Boston school facilities, 
adequate staffing and sup-
plies, and comprehensive 
guidance for families and 

school personnel regard-
ing COVID-19. Reopening 
plans must be guided by 
health and safety consid-
erations and led by health 
care experts.

 “Overall, the district 
must be transparent in all 
aspects of assessing and 
planning for safety in the 
schools,” said Jonathan 
Haines, BTU member 
and nurse. “How can fam-
ilies decide whether or 
not to send their children 
to school, if they don’t 
even know how it’s being 
cleaned?” 

More than 100 Boston 
Teachers Union nurses are 
responsible for the health 
and safety of all 55,000 
BPS students. These health 
care professionals were left 
out of the reopening plan’s 

School nurses reject reopening plan
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PHOTO BY CINDY WEISBART

Volunteers holding posters of stories from residents in danger of eviction due to the 
COVID-19 epidemic in front of Chelsea City Hall as part of an action in support of MA 
Senate Bill S. 2785’s Right to Counsel for tenants in legal disputes with landlords. The mat-
tresses on the ground symbolize a looming eviction crisis: “We won’t let this become the 
new normal!,” said Executive Director Gladys Vega about potential widespread homeless-
ness.

PHOTO BY CINDY WEISBART

Volunteers Jessica Armijo (left) and Yudalys Escobar (right) talk on their phones around 
the delivery truck that brings fresh food to the Chelsea Collaborative on
Broadway earlier this summer. The photo is part of a collection of photos taken by pho-
tographer Cindy Weisbart, who was drawn to the city during the pandemic via communi-
ty relief services in Somerville and Jamaica Plain.  See more photos on Page 11.

Wynn Resorts 
believes 
Encore has 
more demand 
than allowed

By Seth Daniel

With Encore Boston Har-
bor closed for all of the sec-
ond quarter this year, it was 
to be expected that the earn-
ings report call on Tuesday 
afternoon would be grim, 
but CEO Matt Maddox did 
have one high-point about 
Encore – saying there was 
more demand in Boston 
than they were able to yet 
provide due to COVID-19 
restrictions.

Encore closed down 
just before the end of the 
first quarter in March, 
and then remained closed 
through the second quarter 
– so there were literally no 
earnings and the resort lost 
$53.8 million during the 
quarter. That didn’t include 
the expenditures through 
the quarter to pay employ-
ees their regular wages and 
benefits, which amount-
ed to $19.3 million over 
quarter. That amount was a 
commitment made by Mad-
dox at the closure of the re-
sort, and continued through 
mid-June.

That said, since opening 
on July 12 – which is in 
the third quarter – he said 
there is more demand than 
the state will allow them 
to provide due to tough 
COVID-19 restrictions.

“Total volumes are off 
and probably dispropor-
tionately in Massachusetts 
compared to some jurisdic-
tions because of the very 
tough restrictions in place,” 
said Maddox. “As an ex-
ample, Craps and Roulette 
are still not open…and the 
number of positions at the 
gaming tables are restrict-
ed. We are working with 
the Gaming Commission 
on that. I do think there is 
more demand and demand 
for future growth in the 
market and it is limited by 
our continued restrictions 
the market.”

Craig Billings, Wynn 
CFO, said he believes they 
can break even at Encore 
in the coming third quarter, 
especially given their re-
ductions in costs and staff-
ing.

“We can obviously break 
even in this environment,” 
he said. “As the volume 
comes back, we believe 
we’ll have a positive (earn-
ings), especially with re-
ducing costs. A good chunk 
of what we’ve done (with 
costs) is more permanent in 
nature and we won’t open 
up anything unless it’s rev-
enue generating.”

The report indicated that 
since opening on July 12, 
slot handles are up com-
pared to the 4th quarter in 

CHELSEA IN BLACK AND WHITE

By Seth Daniel 

State leaders have 
moved to provide some 
positive certainty this week 
in one of the most uncertain 
City and School Budget 
years on record – hopeful-
ly staving off potential job 
cuts and preserving school 
positions that have been 
feared during the first two 
months of the fiscal year.

In a joint announcement 
from the State Senate, the 
State House of Represen-

tatives and Gov. Charlie 
Baker’s Office, the State 
Government offered up the 
first indication of where 
numbers might be for Lo-
cal Aid and School Fund-
ing (known as Chapter 70). 
The numbers are very pos-
itive considering what was 
expected, with all cities 
and school districts assured 
level funding and a pot of 
money available to ad-
dress inflationary costs so 
that level funding does not 
mean a cut in the budget.

In Chelsea, this means 
that Local Aid will be level 
funded at $8.721 million, 
and there is also a pot of 
money to accommodate 
inflationary increases. In 
Chelsea, the Council passed 
a budget expecting up to 
a 30 percent cut in Local 
Aid – prompting spending 
from Rainy Day Funds and 
reductions in services over 
the first two months of the 
fiscal year (beginning on 

By Seth Daniel

Cindy Weisbart didn’t 
know much at all about 
Chelsea prior to COVID-19, 
but like many with a cam-
era, she was drawn to the 
city as it struggled mighti-
ly with COVID-19 and job 
loss and hunger.

Yet, Weisbart wasn’t 
just looking to document 
the human condition, she 
was looking to participate 

and find a slice of human-
ity. There were more than a 
few slices she found in the 
end.

“When Governor Bak-
er’s COVID closure orders 
were extended this spring, I 
began to think about what 
the new economy was go-
ing to look like -  how and 
which small businesses 
would be able to sprout up 
from the disruption of the 
old way of doing things,” 

she said. “My parents were 
small business owners who 
were not able to adapt their 
business model to the new 
world of ‘the malls’ in the 
1980s.  Now I began to in-
vestigate how communities 
were supporting each other 
in this time of unprecedent-
ed uncertainty and little 
government investment in 
2020.” 

Weisbart is a high school 

Capturing Help:  Photographer drawn 
to Chelsea looked for hope, helpers

State leaders assure cities on 
budget numbers, school funding

See PHOTOS Page10

By Seth Daniel

A virtual debate has been 
agreed to by all four can-
didates in the two Chelsea 
state representative races, 
with GreenRoots conduct-
ing the debate with a host of 
collaborators on Aug. 13 at 
6 p.m. online.

The forum will featured 
State Rep. Dan Ryan and 
Candidate (and City Coun-
cillor) Damali Vidot for 
the district representing 
Charlestown and Chelsea. It 
will also feature State Rep. 
Candidate Joe Gravellese 
and State Rep. Candidate 
(and Revere city councillor) 
Jessica Giannino for the 
district representing Prat-
tville, Revere and part of 
Saugus.

“While this election 
season feels very different 
given the COVID-19 pre-
cautions, we feel it is an 
important opportunity to 
discuss issues of concern 
facing Chelsea with the 
candidates who are running 
for the two State Repre-
sentative seats in Chelsea,” 
said GreenRoots Director 
Roseann Bongiovanni. “All 
of the candidates have com-
mitted to participate and we 
have a number of co-spon-
sors. I believe the forum 
will be informative and en-
gaging and will touch upon 
real issues impacting Chel-

sea residents’ lives.”
Some of the co-sponsors 

include the Chelsea Record, 
TND, Chelsea Collabora-
tive and others.

Giannino said she is 
looking forward to partic-
ipating in the GreenRoots 
forum.

“I’m very much look-
ing forward to next week’s 
GreenRoots forum,” said 
Giannino. “Representing 
my community on envi-
ronmental injustices is one 
of the reasons I became in-
volved in politics in the first 
place. From introducing the 
motion to ban single-use 
plastic bags in Revere to 
being a founding member 
of the Alliance for Health 
and Environment to being 
extremely vocal about the 
lack of accountability from 
the region’s biggest pol-
luter, Wheelabrator -- my 
constituents know that I am 
headstrong and will contin-
ue to work diligently to im-
prove their overall quality 
of life.”

Candidate Gravellese 
said he was thankful he 
could bring his message di-
rectly to the voters of Chel-
sea.

“I’m looking forward to 
the opportunity to partici-
pate,” he said. “I’m thank-
ful GreenRoots is working 

See BUDGET  Page 2

Walk-in Graduation 
today and tomorrow

Though no one is technically invited, Chelsea High 
Class of 2020 members who have registered with the 
schools will hold their in-person walking graduation 
on Thursday and Friday, Aug. 6 and 7.

Members of the Class of 2020 had their regular 
graduation in June cancelled due to COVID-19 re-
strictions, but were able to have a Virtual Graduation 
in July. However, students fought for the right to have 
a walk-in graduation if the data allowed it. After some 
study, it was deemed safe to be able to have a walk-in 
graduation in August.

Students registered for appointments, and were able 
to bring six family members to share in the fun. They 
get to walk across the stage, get their diploma and then 
have a family photo taken.

Candidates in both state rep. 
races agree to online debate

LOOKING AT POLITICS

See ENCORE  Page 2

See DEBATE Page 2

By Seth Daniel

School configurations 
come in hundreds of dif-
ferent ways this year, and 
Chelsea Public Schools 
(CPS) will be no differ-
ent – proposing a preferred 
re-opening plan to the 
School Committee on July 
30 that includes a five-day 
hybrid model with the op-
tion of also going fully on-
line.

Supt. Almi Abeyta has 
said there will be choices 
for parents to make, and 
ahead of Monday’s submis-
sion to the state Department 
of Elementary and Second-
ary Education (DESE), she 
laid out three required plans 
to the School Committee 
and explained a preferred 
option.

“This document serves as 
a preliminary plan for a safe 

return to in-person learning 
via a hybrid model or con-
tinued remote learning for 
all students in the Chelsea 
Public Schools,” she wrote. 
“As we created this plan, 
please know that safety is 
of the utmost importance 
for us in the Chelsea Public 
Schools; we are committed 
to ensuring our students and 
staff return safely to school 
in the fall of 2020.  We are 
excited to welcome our stu-
dents back to school and 
recognize that significant 
adjustments to our existing 
practices and protocols will 
need to be made to keep stu-
dents and families safe and 
to ensure a positive learning 
experience for all.”

The preferred option will 
give parents a tough choice 
to make, whether to keep 

Chelsea Schools present 
preferred plan for opening 
with online-only option

See SCHOOL  Page 5
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NO MORE WAITING IN LINE 
 

Why wait in line at the Registry of Motor Vehicles  
when you can insure and register your vehicle at the 
same place? At the Francis J. LaRovere Insurance 

Agency, Inc. you can insure and register your 
vehicle at the same location. We offer issuance of 

license plates, transfer of registrations, and renewal 
of registrations to all of our valued clientele, even 

after the Registry is closed and on Saturdays. Please 
call today to schedule an appointment. 

 

F.J. LaRovere Insurance Agency, Inc. 
492 Broadway 

Everett, MA 02149 
 

617-387-9700 
 

Open Mon-Fri 8am-6pm, Sat 9am-1pm 
 

Check out our NEW website!  
www.larovere.com  

Quote your policy online! 
 

For the latest news in Everett that you need to know, check 

everettindependent.com

wvv

617-387-7466 | 564 Broadway, Everett   |  sabatino-ins.com all types of insurance!

we speak
• español
• portuguêse
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Rocco Longo

Please call us! Please call us! 
We’re here for You!We’re here for You!

• auto • home • rental • flood • business • commercial
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By Cary Shuman

Sunday morning at Ev-
erett Stadium Chuck Leo 
was doing what he has done 
for the better part of five 
decades: instructing youths 
about the finer points of 
football.

Leo, Crimson Tide Pop 
Warner’s director of foot-
ball, is leading instructional 
clinics on Sundays from 10 
a.m. to noon at Everett Vet-
erans Memorial Stadium.

Leo is beginning his 
42nd consecutive year of 
affiliation with Everett Pop 
Warner football. It can be 

stated without reservation 
that he is the Bill Belichick 

Chuck Leo was the first 
to arrive on the field to 
get things ready for the 
players. The first game is 
scheduled for Mid Septem-
ber.

Staff Report

Just a few short weeks 
ago, signs of activity and 
excitement returned to the 
Everett High School cam-
pus as the Crimson Tide 
Marching Band became 
the first district-approved 
organization to reassem-
ble amidst the nationwide 
COVID-19 pandemic. 

Although their under-
takings are going on inside 
a well-protected “Band 
Bubble,” the word is out 
and the enthusiasm behind 

this project is something 
the entire community can 
appreciate during such 
trying times. What began 
on July 1 as a multi-week 
online launch process, has 
now become a refreshing 
new reality for many of 
Everett’s students. Sever-
al weeks into the process, 
the Staff boasts nothing but 
smooth sailing and encour-
aging results. We reached 
out to Band Director Gene 
O’Brien and Assistant Band 
Director Mark Sachetta re-
garding the details of this 

remarkable new develop-
ment, hoping they could 
share a bit more about the 
Kick-Off, the process of re-
turning to a “new normal,” 
and the unparalleled chal-
lenges they face in taking 
this risk in a time of great 
apprehension across the 
country.

According to Assistant 
Band Director Mark Sa-
chetta, it’s been an exhila-
rating three weeks and it’s 
creating an extraordinary 

Resurrecting the Music
EHS band finds safe way to move into uncertain fall season

See BAND Page 8

More than a lion’s share
Leo has been 
instrumental in 
Everett’s Pop 
Warner prowess

See LEO  Page 7

By Seth Daniel

Everett heroics don’t 
necessarily have to happen 
in Everett, and that’s just 
the story that unfolded in 
Lincoln, NH, last month 
when (Temp.) Fire Capt. 
Jim Collins and his high 
school classmate, Tracy 
Bolster, were in the same 
place at the same time and 
played key roles in saving 
the life of a Connecticut 
man who crashed his mo-
torcycle and was trapped in 

a life-threatening situation.
“We did go to high school 

together at Everett High,” 
said Collins. “I didn’t know 
it right there at the time, giv-
en the situation, but when 
we were doing this, I think 
she mentioned it to me.”

Said Bolster, “I thought 
I recognized Jim and his 
wife, Jodi, when we start-
ed working together to 
save the man. I asked them 
where they were from and 
they said Boston. I said, 
‘How about Everett?’ They 

looked at me really weird 
and I said that I think I went 
to high school with them. 
We laughed about it and it 
was so amazing. Growing 
up and living in Everett, I al-
ways see people that I went 
to high school with. My 
kids make fun of me for it. 
It’s like this long-standing 
joke. When we were walk-
ing away from the scene, I 
told my son, ‘Guess what?’ 
He said, ‘Oh, did you go to 

When tragedy strikes…
Everett people step in to help

See HELP Page 12

Mayor Carlo DeMaria (second from right) presented citations on Tuesday morning to three 
folks who helped save the life of a man who wrecked his motorcycle in New Hampshire. 
Tracy Bolster, Melodie Rivera and Temp. Fire Capt. Jim Collins were all coincidentally in the 
same place at the same time and played key roles in extricating and tending to the man 
last month. Ironically, Bolster and Collins went to high school together.

With Band Director Gene O’Brien’s hat in the forefront, the Everett High School Band 
drumline takes its place at rehearsal this week. The EHS Band is the first student activ-
ity approved to return for the upcoming school year and it was done with the strictest 
standards in place and very careful thought that started in April. Directors O’Brien and 
Mark Sachetta said they are one of the few high school marching bands to be approved to 
return to playing. Attendance and interest has been at an all-time high after three weeks 
of rehearsals.

By Seth Daniel

With Encore Boston Har-
bor closed for all of the sec-
ond quarter this year, it was 
to be expected that the earn-
ings report call on Tuesday 
afternoon would be grim, 
but CEO Matt Maddox did 
have one high-point about 
Encore – saying there was 
more demand in Boston 
than they were able to yet 
provide due to COVID-19 
restrictions.

Encore closed down just 
before the end of the first 
quarter in March, and then 
remained closed through 
the second quarter – so there 
were literally no earnings 
and the resort lost $53.8 mil-
lion during the quarter. That 
didn’t include the expendi-
tures through the quarter to 
pay employees their regular 
wages and benefits, which 
amounted to $19.3 million 
over quarter. That amount 
was a commitment made 
by Maddox at the closure 
of the resort, and continued 
through mid-June.

That said, since opening 
on July 12 – which is in 
the third quarter – he said 
there is more demand than 
the state will allow them 

to provide due to tough 
COVID-19 restrictions.

“Total volumes are off 
and probably disproportion-
ately in Massachusetts com-
pared to some jurisdictions 
because of the very tough 
restrictions in place,” said 
Maddox. “As an example, 
Craps and Roulette are still 
not open…and the number 
of positions at the gaming 
tables are restricted. We are 
working with the Gaming 
Commission on that. I do 
think there is more demand 
and demand for future 
growth in the market and it 
is limited by our continued 
restrictions the market.”

Craig Billings, Wynn 
CFO, said he believes they 
can break even at Encore 
in the coming third quarter, 
especially given their reduc-
tions in costs and staffing.

“We can obviously break 
even in this environment,” 
he said. “As the volume 
comes back, we believe 
we’ll have a positive (earn-
ings), especially with re-
ducing costs. A good chunk 
of what we’ve done (with 
costs) is more permanent in 
nature and we won’t open 

Wynn Resorts believes 
Encore has more 
demand than allowed

See ENCORE Page 2

Everett Police, 
Pressley differ 
on police 
in schools

By Seth Daniel

The City’s federal law-
makers and Everett elected 
officials – including Police 
Chief Steven Mazzie – are 
citing tremendous differ-
ences on a proposal to end 
funding for police officers in 
the schools, a program in op-
eration since the 1990s and 
known as the School Re-
source Officer (SROs).

Last week, Congress-
woman Ayanna Pressley, 
joined by other colleagues 
in the House, and U.S. Sen. 
Elizabeth Warren filed a bill 
to end funding for school-
based police, and use the 
money for counselors, social 
workers, nurses and mental 
health professionals instead.

The bill was filed with 
comments about “demilita-
rizing the schools,” some-
thing the chief, and Mayor 
Carlo DeMaria took excep-
tion to as they have had a 
long record of successful 
youth relationship building 
within that program and oth-
er school-based police pro-
grams.

“Every student should 
be able to learn in a setting 
free from fear,” said Con-
gresswoman Pressley. “But 
for too many young peo-
ple—particularly Black and 
brown students, immigrant 
students, students with dis-
abilities, LGBTQ+ students 
and other historically mar-
ginalized students—the very 
presence of police officers in 
schools increases the likeli-
hood that they will be crim-
inalized and put on a path to 
confinement for everyday 
childhood behavior. Instead 
of criminalizing our students 
and funding an ever growing 
police presence in our public 
schools, it’s time to finally 
invest in the critical staff like 

Verizon Wireless 
sues City 
Council for 
denial of two 
5G cell nodes

By Seth Daniel

After a long and conten-
tious battle on cell phone 
towers, the Everett City 
Council is getting discon-
nected.

Last week, Verizon Wire-
less filed a two-count law-
suit in Federal Court against 
the City Council for denying 
two cell notes on Woodlawn 
and Vaughan Streets at its 
June 8 meeting – a 10-0 vote 
in denial of the 5G nodes 
that Verizon contends vio-
lates federal law.

Verizon is calling on the 
court to vacate the denial, 
and to institute an approval 
and permit for the compa-
ny to install the two 5G cell 
nodes.

Cell towers, nodes and 
antennae are a constant 
topic of conversation at the 
City Council and have eat-
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HELP
WE NEED HOMES 

TO SELL!!
CALL US NOW!!

CHELSEA
2 Family 1st Floor has 2 levels w/2 baths, 

H/W Floors, Lg Lot, Lots of Parking Won’t 
Last! #106G $550’s

EAST BOSTON COMING SOON
Gorgeous 2Br 2 Bath Condos, H/W Floors, 
C/AC, Quartz, SS Bosch Appliances, Plus 

Garage Parking!
Call for Details!

WINTHROP - RENT
For Rent – Prime Center Loc. w/ Full Basement, 
Ideal for Retail, Medical, Day Care, $2,900/mo

Call for Details
Linda 617-306-9605

WINTHROP
Mixed Use Commercial Plus 3 Residential, 

6 Car Parking, Great for Investors! 
#130S $949,000

WINTHROP
Lovely 7 Rm, 3 Br, 2 Bath Home, H/W Floors, 

Mod Kitchen, F.P. 
Beautiful Detail, 

Easy walk to Beach 
& Shops! 

Won't Last 
$485,000

WINTHROP
Amazing 3 Br 2 Bath Home, Open Kitchen Liv-
ing Area w Cathedral Ceiling, Mod Kit/w Corian 

Counters SS Refrig. Fireplace LV Oversized 
finished basement, C/

AC, Deck with IG 
Pool Extremely well 

maintained home 
Must See! Won’t 
Last! $499,900

SALE PENDING

EAST BOSTON
ORIENT HEIGHTS

Location Location! Bungalow style 
1 family, 3 Brs Full Dr, H/W Floors, 

Gorgeous detail throughout

WINTHROP
Hard to Find! A Vacant lot (over 5,000 s.f.) with 

a foundation on it! Also has a 2 story garage.
 Great for Builders, or Make your own 

Dream home!  #455P $275K

EAST BOSTON 
GREENWAY LOCATION!

Mod 1 Br Condo, New kitchen, SS Appl, 
Quartz Counters! H/W Floors, Steps to T 

& Greenway! $329,900

SALE PENDING

REVERE - WEST
2 Family, Great Move in Condition! Custom 

Cabinets, New Bath, Roof, C/AC, H/W Floors, 
Quartz, SS Appl, Too Much to List! $629,000

• 100 Gal. Minimum  • 24 Hour Service
CALL FOR DAILY LOW PRICE

Per 
Gallon

$2.55  
Price subject 
to change 

without 
notice

TRASH 
NOTICE

Due to the president's 
Day Holiday, on Monday, 
February 19th , 2018 Trash 
will be delayed by one day.
Capitol Waste Services, Inc.

Our Offices will be 
OPEN

Monday, February 19th

President’s Day
9AM – 5PM

Thomas Boyan, Sr

Marie Butera

Richard Buttiglieri

Theresa Conte

Dr. Adrian Costanza

Dorothy Cordaro

Gerardo Iannuzzi

Patricia Muse

Paul Penta, Jr. 

Antonetta Salamone
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$1.5 MILLION FOR 
NORTHERN STRAND 
COMMUNITY TRAIL

The Executive Office of 
Energy and Environmental 
Affairs has approved a $1.5 
million grant regarding the 
development of the Northern 
Strand Community Trail led 
by a Revere on the Move part-
ner organization, Bike to the 
Sea. 

Revere has a one-mile 
stretch in North Revere. The 
Northern Strand Community 
Trail has been in development 
for over 20 years. The North 
Revere segment is a major 
part in the project that creates 
a continuous 7.5-mile rail trail 
running from West Everett, 
through Malden and Revere 
to the Saugus River and soon 
into Lynn. The North Revere 
segment allows users to en-
joy spectacular views of the 
Rumney Marsh. 

The funding, awarded 
through the Executive Office 
of Energy and Environmental 
Affairs’ (EEA) Gateway City 
Parks Program, enables the 
design of the trail, develop-
ment of bid-ready construc-
tion documents, and receipt 
of all necessary construction 
permits. When completed, the 
trail will span 10 miles and 

See DeLEO Page 3

REVERE RECREATION HOSTS PAINT 
& SKATE NIGHT AT CRONIN RINK

Joseph Arrigo was all smiles at the Revere Recreation Paint & 
Skate Night on Feb. 10 at the Cronin Skating Rink in Revere. 
Please see more photos on Page 10.

By Sue Ellen Woodcock

For years the abutters of 
Route 1 have put up with the 
noise from millions of cars, 
and now some city councillors 
want to have Mayor Brian Ar-
rigo contact the MassDOT to 
install barriers along Route 1 
between Route 16 and Cope-
land Circle.

Ward 5 Councillor Charles 
Patch, Ward 4 Councillor 
Patrick Keefe and Ward 1 
Councillor Joanne McKen-
na teamed up on a motion at 
last last week’s council meet-
ing. Patch said he and the late 

Councillor Robert Haas Jr. 
tried to get barriers installed 
in 2011 and received no re-
sponse.

“We should get more re-
spect from the state and fed-
eral government,” Patch said..

Keefe noted that more af-
fluent communities are often 
granted sound barriers.

Ward 2 Councillor Ira No-
voselsky pointed out that Sau-
gus got barriers along Route 
1 installed along a new ball 
field.

“It’s a quality-of-life is-
sue,” he said.

Barriers are easily seen 

Have you ever had an idea 
for how you could make im-
provements to the Revere 
community? So have the ap-
plicants to the mini-grant pro-
grams hosted by Revere on 
the Move and the Alcohol, To-
bacco and Other Drugs Task 
Force; and this time, these 
ideas are going to become a 
reality.

Every year a group of Re-
vere residents and institution-
al leaders meet together to 
select the awardees of mini-
grants offered to the public 
through the community-led 
organizations, Revere on the 
Move and the Alcohol, Tobac-
co, and Other Drugs (ATOD) 

Task Force. Both the ATOD 
Task Force and Revere on the 
Move are initiatives of the 
MGH Revere CARES Coa-
lition. Revere on the Move 
is additionally co-led by the 
Healthy Community Initia-
tives Office at the City of Re-
vere.

This year over $20,000 
was awarded to fund ideas to 
make Revere a healthier place 
to work, to play, and to raise 
a family. The Revere on the 
Move mini-grant program 
offered $10,605 in funding 
for permanent changes, pro-
gram implementation, and 
youth-led projects that would 
help prevent or reduce obe-

sity in children and adults. 
The ATOD Task Force fund-
ed projects totaling $9,500 to 
reduce youth substance use, 
improve their mental health, 
and increase opportunities for 
positive youth engagement.

In addition to the mini-
grants already funded, Revere 
on the Move has extended 
their permanent change and 
program mini-grant appli-
cations to Sunday, March 4. 
Up to $1,395 is available for 
ideas that make it easier to 
eat healthy and be active for 
all. The application is open 

Revere's TND
receives $50,000
state grant for jobs

Special to The Journal

Monday morning the Bak-
er-Polito Administration 
awarded $500,000 to nine 
projects through the Urban 
Agenda Grant Program. The 
Revere arm of The Neigh-
borhood Developers (TND) 
was one group given $50,000 
in funding to help establish 
workforce development ser-
vices in Revere to support lo-
cal residents to acquire newly 
created jobs.

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito along 
with Housing and Economic 
Development Secretary Jay 
Ash came to Revere City Hall 
to present the check to the 
Neighborhood Developers.

“Our administration under-
stands the importance of local 
leadership and its impact on 
the lives of residents,” said 
Lt. Governor Karyn Polito. 
“The Urban Agenda Grant 
Program relies on the strong 
partnerships between local 
government, non-profits and 

the business community that 
are critical to fostering eco-
nomic success and building 
stronger neighborhoods in ev-
ery region in Massachusetts.”

Revere is rebuilding its 
economic and employment 
base by utilizing large-scale 
and high value assets includ-
ing Suffolk Downs, Wonder-
land, a soon-to-close NECCO 
plant, and the MassDevelop-
ment TDI Waterfront District.

The program seeks to un-
lock community-driven re-
sponses to local obstacles, 
and promote economic devel-
opment opportunities through 
partnership-building, problem 
solving, and shared account-
ability in urban centers. The 
competitive awards offer flex-
ible funding for local efforts 
that bring together commu-
nity stakeholders to pursue 
economic development ini-
tiatives. These awards will 
fund projects in Boston, Clin-

Real estate values continue to be strong in Revere

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito, Ann Houston of The Neighborhood Developers, State Rep. RoseLee Vincent, 
Bob O' Brien of Revere Economic Department, Mayor Brian Arrigo and Secretary of Housing and 
Ecomonic Development  Jay Ash at the announcement of the Urban Agenda Grant Program on 
Monday morning in the Revere City Council Chambers.

By Sue Ellen Woodcock

The Revere real estate mar-
ket in 2017 was definitely a 
good one with higher prices 
for homes than in 2016, but 
a drop in the number of new 
listings, making home-buying 
an adventure.

“These are the highest pric-
es we’ve seen in the last eight 
years,” said Maureen Celata, 
owner/broker of MCelata Real 
Estate. “And 2018 is going to 
be another banner year. Inven-
tory is low now, but everyone 
is looking to the spring.”

According to figures from 
the Massachusetts Associa-
tion of Realtors, the median 
sales prices was $376,250, 
a 4.9 increase over prices in 
2016.

Homes also were also on 
the market 41 days, a 26.8 
percent increase over the 56 

days on the market in 2016.
The number of listings in 

2017 also dropped to 265, 
10.8 percent down from 297 
in 2016. The good news for 
sellers is that the original list-
ing price was matched 100 
percent of the time.

The condominium mar-
ket saw similar trends with 
the median sales price at 
$315,000, up 16.7 percent 
over 2016. Days on the mar-
ket also dropped from 67 in 
2016 to 47 days on the market

“Inventory is low now and 
everyone is looking toward 
the spring,” Celata said

The rental market is also 
strong with rents ranging from 
$1,200 to $3,000. Cleat noted 
that if someone is paying big 
rent they just might be capable 
of buying and taking advan-
tage of first-time homebuyers 
programs.

“2017 was a fantastic year 
to be in real estate,” said Joe 
Mario of Century 21 Ma-
rio Real Estate. “There’s a 
lot of confidence and equity 
in homes. For 35 years now 
it’s been positive. Now is the 
time to sell. Revere is getting 
the overflow from the Boston 
market and people are moving 
to Revere.

Mario said Revere is desir-
able because of its proximity 
to Boston, and it’s a hidden 
gem with a beautiful beach.

Mario is looking forward 
to the spring market, drawing 
from Boston and surrounding 
communities. He added that 
the Revere School system is 
also a draw for buyers.

“It all adds to the future 
growth of Revere,” he said.

See MINI GRANTS Page 3

See  TND GRANT , Page 3
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CHELSEA
2 Family 1st Floor has 2 levels w/2 baths, 

H/W Floors, Lg Lot, Lots of Parking Won’t 
Last! #106G $550’s

EAST BOSTON COMING SOON
Gorgeous 2Br 2 Bath Condos, H/W Floors, 
C/AC, Quartz, SS Bosch Appliances, Plus 

Garage Parking!
Call for Details!

WINTHROP - RENT
For Rent – Prime Center Loc. w/ Full Basement, 
Ideal for Retail, Medical, Day Care, $2,900/mo

Call for Details
Linda 617-306-9605

WINTHROP
Mixed Use Commercial Plus 3 Residential, 

6 Car Parking, Great for Investors! 
#130S $949,000

WINTHROP
Lovely 7 Rm, 3 Br, 2 Bath Home, H/W Floors, 

Mod Kitchen, F.P. 
Beautiful Detail, 

Easy walk to Beach 
& Shops! 

Won't Last 
$485,000

WINTHROP
Amazing 3 Br 2 Bath Home, Open Kitchen Liv-
ing Area w Cathedral Ceiling, Mod Kit/w Corian 

Counters SS Refrig. Fireplace LV Oversized 
finished basement, C/

AC, Deck with IG 
Pool Extremely well 

maintained home 
Must See! Won’t 
Last! $499,900

SALE PENDING

EAST BOSTON
ORIENT HEIGHTS

Location Location! Bungalow style 
1 family, 3 Brs Full Dr, H/W Floors, 

Gorgeous detail throughout

WINTHROP
Hard to Find! A Vacant lot (over 5,000 s.f.) with 

a foundation on it! Also has a 2 story garage.
 Great for Builders, or Make your own 

Dream home!  #455P $275K

EAST BOSTON 
GREENWAY LOCATION!

Mod 1 Br Condo, New kitchen, SS Appl, 
Quartz Counters! H/W Floors, Steps to T 

& Greenway! $329,900

SALE PENDING

REVERE - WEST
2 Family, Great Move in Condition! Custom 

Cabinets, New Bath, Roof, C/AC, H/W Floors, 
Quartz, SS Appl, Too Much to List! $629,000

• 100 Gal. Minimum  • 24 Hour Service
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Per 
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$2.55  
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NOTICE

Due to the president's 
Day Holiday, on Monday, 
February 19th , 2018 Trash 
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Monday, February 19th

President’s Day
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$1.5 MILLION FOR 
NORTHERN STRAND 
COMMUNITY TRAIL

The Executive Office of 
Energy and Environmental 
Affairs has approved a $1.5 
million grant regarding the 
development of the Northern 
Strand Community Trail led 
by a Revere on the Move part-
ner organization, Bike to the 
Sea. 

Revere has a one-mile 
stretch in North Revere. The 
Northern Strand Community 
Trail has been in development 
for over 20 years. The North 
Revere segment is a major 
part in the project that creates 
a continuous 7.5-mile rail trail 
running from West Everett, 
through Malden and Revere 
to the Saugus River and soon 
into Lynn. The North Revere 
segment allows users to en-
joy spectacular views of the 
Rumney Marsh. 

The funding, awarded 
through the Executive Office 
of Energy and Environmental 
Affairs’ (EEA) Gateway City 
Parks Program, enables the 
design of the trail, develop-
ment of bid-ready construc-
tion documents, and receipt 
of all necessary construction 
permits. When completed, the 
trail will span 10 miles and 

See DeLEO Page 3

REVERE RECREATION HOSTS PAINT 
& SKATE NIGHT AT CRONIN RINK

Joseph Arrigo was all smiles at the Revere Recreation Paint & 
Skate Night on Feb. 10 at the Cronin Skating Rink in Revere. 
Please see more photos on Page 10.

By Sue Ellen Woodcock

For years the abutters of 
Route 1 have put up with the 
noise from millions of cars, 
and now some city councillors 
want to have Mayor Brian Ar-
rigo contact the MassDOT to 
install barriers along Route 1 
between Route 16 and Cope-
land Circle.

Ward 5 Councillor Charles 
Patch, Ward 4 Councillor 
Patrick Keefe and Ward 1 
Councillor Joanne McKen-
na teamed up on a motion at 
last last week’s council meet-
ing. Patch said he and the late 

Councillor Robert Haas Jr. 
tried to get barriers installed 
in 2011 and received no re-
sponse.

“We should get more re-
spect from the state and fed-
eral government,” Patch said..

Keefe noted that more af-
fluent communities are often 
granted sound barriers.

Ward 2 Councillor Ira No-
voselsky pointed out that Sau-
gus got barriers along Route 
1 installed along a new ball 
field.

“It’s a quality-of-life is-
sue,” he said.

Barriers are easily seen 

Have you ever had an idea 
for how you could make im-
provements to the Revere 
community? So have the ap-
plicants to the mini-grant pro-
grams hosted by Revere on 
the Move and the Alcohol, To-
bacco and Other Drugs Task 
Force; and this time, these 
ideas are going to become a 
reality.

Every year a group of Re-
vere residents and institution-
al leaders meet together to 
select the awardees of mini-
grants offered to the public 
through the community-led 
organizations, Revere on the 
Move and the Alcohol, Tobac-
co, and Other Drugs (ATOD) 

Task Force. Both the ATOD 
Task Force and Revere on the 
Move are initiatives of the 
MGH Revere CARES Coa-
lition. Revere on the Move 
is additionally co-led by the 
Healthy Community Initia-
tives Office at the City of Re-
vere.

This year over $20,000 
was awarded to fund ideas to 
make Revere a healthier place 
to work, to play, and to raise 
a family. The Revere on the 
Move mini-grant program 
offered $10,605 in funding 
for permanent changes, pro-
gram implementation, and 
youth-led projects that would 
help prevent or reduce obe-

sity in children and adults. 
The ATOD Task Force fund-
ed projects totaling $9,500 to 
reduce youth substance use, 
improve their mental health, 
and increase opportunities for 
positive youth engagement.

In addition to the mini-
grants already funded, Revere 
on the Move has extended 
their permanent change and 
program mini-grant appli-
cations to Sunday, March 4. 
Up to $1,395 is available for 
ideas that make it easier to 
eat healthy and be active for 
all. The application is open 

Revere's TND
receives $50,000
state grant for jobs

Special to The Journal

Monday morning the Bak-
er-Polito Administration 
awarded $500,000 to nine 
projects through the Urban 
Agenda Grant Program. The 
Revere arm of The Neigh-
borhood Developers (TND) 
was one group given $50,000 
in funding to help establish 
workforce development ser-
vices in Revere to support lo-
cal residents to acquire newly 
created jobs.

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito along 
with Housing and Economic 
Development Secretary Jay 
Ash came to Revere City Hall 
to present the check to the 
Neighborhood Developers.

“Our administration under-
stands the importance of local 
leadership and its impact on 
the lives of residents,” said 
Lt. Governor Karyn Polito. 
“The Urban Agenda Grant 
Program relies on the strong 
partnerships between local 
government, non-profits and 

the business community that 
are critical to fostering eco-
nomic success and building 
stronger neighborhoods in ev-
ery region in Massachusetts.”

Revere is rebuilding its 
economic and employment 
base by utilizing large-scale 
and high value assets includ-
ing Suffolk Downs, Wonder-
land, a soon-to-close NECCO 
plant, and the MassDevelop-
ment TDI Waterfront District.

The program seeks to un-
lock community-driven re-
sponses to local obstacles, 
and promote economic devel-
opment opportunities through 
partnership-building, problem 
solving, and shared account-
ability in urban centers. The 
competitive awards offer flex-
ible funding for local efforts 
that bring together commu-
nity stakeholders to pursue 
economic development ini-
tiatives. These awards will 
fund projects in Boston, Clin-

Real estate values continue to be strong in Revere

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito, Ann Houston of The Neighborhood Developers, State Rep. RoseLee Vincent, 
Bob O' Brien of Revere Economic Department, Mayor Brian Arrigo and Secretary of Housing and 
Ecomonic Development  Jay Ash at the announcement of the Urban Agenda Grant Program on 
Monday morning in the Revere City Council Chambers.

By Sue Ellen Woodcock

The Revere real estate mar-
ket in 2017 was definitely a 
good one with higher prices 
for homes than in 2016, but 
a drop in the number of new 
listings, making home-buying 
an adventure.

“These are the highest pric-
es we’ve seen in the last eight 
years,” said Maureen Celata, 
owner/broker of MCelata Real 
Estate. “And 2018 is going to 
be another banner year. Inven-
tory is low now, but everyone 
is looking to the spring.”

According to figures from 
the Massachusetts Associa-
tion of Realtors, the median 
sales prices was $376,250, 
a 4.9 increase over prices in 
2016.

Homes also were also on 
the market 41 days, a 26.8 
percent increase over the 56 

days on the market in 2016.
The number of listings in 

2017 also dropped to 265, 
10.8 percent down from 297 
in 2016. The good news for 
sellers is that the original list-
ing price was matched 100 
percent of the time.

The condominium mar-
ket saw similar trends with 
the median sales price at 
$315,000, up 16.7 percent 
over 2016. Days on the mar-
ket also dropped from 67 in 
2016 to 47 days on the market

“Inventory is low now and 
everyone is looking toward 
the spring,” Celata said

The rental market is also 
strong with rents ranging from 
$1,200 to $3,000. Cleat noted 
that if someone is paying big 
rent they just might be capable 
of buying and taking advan-
tage of first-time homebuyers 
programs.

“2017 was a fantastic year 
to be in real estate,” said Joe 
Mario of Century 21 Ma-
rio Real Estate. “There’s a 
lot of confidence and equity 
in homes. For 35 years now 
it’s been positive. Now is the 
time to sell. Revere is getting 
the overflow from the Boston 
market and people are moving 
to Revere.

Mario said Revere is desir-
able because of its proximity 
to Boston, and it’s a hidden 
gem with a beautiful beach.

Mario is looking forward 
to the spring market, drawing 
from Boston and surrounding 
communities. He added that 
the Revere School system is 
also a draw for buyers.

“It all adds to the future 
growth of Revere,” he said.
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For the latest news in Lynn that you need to know, check 

lynnjournal.com

Special to the Lynn Journal

Newmark Knight Frank 
(NKF) announces that it has been 
exclusively retained by South 
Harbor Associates LLC to sell 
800-810 Lynnway, a fully-enti-
tled, 550-unit, 100 percent mar-
ket-rate apartment development 
site located less than 10 miles 
northeast of Downtown Boston 
in Lynn, Massachusetts. NKF 
Co- Head of U.S. Capital Mar-
kets Robert Griffin, Executive 
Managing Director Michael By-
rne, Managing Director Thomas 
Greeley, Associate Casey Grif-
fin, Director Devlin Man and 
Senior Financial Analyst Nick 

Dailey will oversee the market-
ing and sale process. 

Owner Pat McGrath of South 
Harbor Associates LLC said, “I 
have owned the property for 13 
years and have worked on the 
approval process for the last 
three years. This is an exciting 
project for the City of Lynn and 
I look forward to seeing the de-
velopment move forward and 
becoming the gateway into the 
City.” 

Encompassing 8.46 acres 
of land directly off the Gener-
al Edwards Bridge and along 

By John Lynds

On Saturday, Cardinal Seán 
O’Malley ordained a new priest 
to St. Joseph Parish in Lynn. 

Father Fernando José Vivas, 
who has been serving his dea-
con internship at St. Joseph Par-
ish, Lynn, joined four other new 
Archdiocese priests that were or-
dained during a Mass Saturday.

Fr. Vivas celebrated his first 
Masses of Thanksgiving at St. 
Joseph on Aug. 2 in both English 
and Spanish. 

Born in Managua, Nicaragua 
on Dec. 16, 1984, Fr. Vivas is a 
son of the late Luis Ramon Vivas 
Perez and Ana (Alvardo San-
chez) Perez. He is the youngest 

Father Fernando José Vivas ordained, 
appointed to St. Joseph Parish, Lynn

New 550-unit apartment 
development a gateway to Lynn

Please see DEVELOPMENT Page 3

Father Fernando José Vivas 
ordained is St. Joseph Parish 
in Lynn’s newest priest. Fr. 
Vivas was ordained by Cardinal 
O’Malley Saturday and celebrat-
ed his first Mass at St. Joseph on 
Sunday. 

Please see WATER VIVAS Page 4

By Cary Shuman

The Greater Lynn Chamber 
of Commerce unveiled its new 
website to its members and the 
Lynn community Tuesday.

“There has been a lot of posi-
tive reaction to it,”  GLCC Exec-
utive Director Colin Codner told 
the Lynn Journal.

Codner said the impetus for 
a new website was the organi-
zation’s desire from a strate-
gic standpoint “to to be able to 
provide value to not only to our 
members but also to the mem-
bers of our community.

“That’s an underlying theme 
of who we are: an organization 
enhancing the vitality of our re-
gion. “And one of the ways we 

felt that we could do this was 
providing a tool and a resource 
for the members of our commu-
nity to engage with each other 
and find opportunities to indi-
vidually socialize, network and 
come together and know what’s 
going on in the community.”

Codner said the Chamber 
website’s “Community Calen-
dar” will provide an updated list 
of all activities in the area for 
families.

Codner worked on the devel-
opment of the new website with 
Operations Manager Christine 
Neals, Membership and Events 
Coordinator Samantha McHugh, 
Executive Board members, and 
the Board of Directors. The 

Chamber’s Executive Board 
consists of Chair Joe Scianatico, 
Vice Chair Eddy Staco, Secretary 
Christine Pierce, Treasurer Peter 
Deiulis, and Officer-at-Large Pe-
ter Colarusso.

“This was an organization-
al initiative,” said Codner. “I’m 
proud of the fact that all of our 
organizational initiatives are 
based on collaboration.”

A new installation on the web-
site is the addition of the Cham-
ber’s two main social media ac-
counts, Facebook and Instagram, 
on the GLCC home page. The 
website has also added a Spanish 
language translation button. 

Greater Lynn Chamber of Commerce unveils new website

Please see CHAMBER Page 4

On Friday, August 31, the Lynn Family 
Forward Resource Center gave out  48 
“summer fun buckets” to 35 local fami-
lies. The buckets were filled with outside 
activities for children like bubbles, jump 
rope, and bouncy balls. They also received 
one anti-racism book for children and a 
hygiene bucket. These buckets were free.  
The Lynn Family Forward Resource Center 
is a single-point walk-in service that 
provides families with access to resources 
within the community and referrals. 

LYNN FAMILY FORWARD RESOURCE CENTER

Bernard C. Evans, Jr. of 
Everett, entered into eter-
nal rest on Saturday, Sept. 
12 in the Everett Rehabili-
tation and Nursing Center.  
He was 77 years old.  

Born in Winchester, 
Bernie lived in Everett 
for most of his life.  He 
worked for over 36 years 
for the City of Everett, 
Public Works Department, 
as a heavy equipment 
operator-driving a street 
sweeper for many of those 
years.  

Bernie was also a very 
active and proud mem-
ber of the BPOE, Revere 
Lodge #1171.  He served 
as its Exalted Ruler as well 
as a Past District Depu-
ty and Past State Trustee.  
Bernie was a longtime 
member of the Teamsters 
Union, Local 25 as well.  

He was the dear son 
of the late Alice M. 
(O’Keefe) and Bernard C. 
Evans, beloved husband 
of Marilyn A. (Messen-
ger) for over 53 years; 
dear and devoted father of 
Paul Evans of Revere and 
Laura Evans of Everett, 

devoted brother of James 
L. Evans and his late wife, 
Barbara Resnick of Ever-
ett, Katherine Eggleston 
of Phoenix, AZ and Mar-
garet Mary Coderre and 
her late husband, David of 
Somerst and loving grand-
father of Tayla M. Evans 
of Everett.  

Funeral arrangements 
were by the Cafasso & 
Sons Funeral Home,  Ev-
erett. Interment was pri-
vate.  In lieu of flowers, 
contributions in Bernard’s 
memory to the Elks Na-
tional Foundation,  2750 
N. Lakeview Ave., Chi-
cago, IL 60614-2256 or 
to Elks Veterans would be 
sincerely appreciated.

Leslie Alan Hicks
3/27/1929 – 9/12/2020

Leslie Alan Hicks, 
known to everyone as 
“Les”, a longtime resident 
of Everett. passed away 
on Saturday, Sept. 12 at 
the age of 91. He died 
peacefully at his home in 
McKinney, Texas with his 
loving family by his side. 

Les was born on March 
27, 1929 in Everett, and 
grew up in Chelsea and 
Boston with eight broth-
ers and sisters. He was 
a resident of ,Woodlawn 
Avenue, Everett. For most 
of his wonderful life, Les 
was a skilled construction 
craftsman who gladly vol-
unteered his skills to all 
who needed his profes-
sional workmanship ad-
vice and help. Those that 
benefitted from his gen-
erosity included his fam-
ily, his many friends and 
the Catholic Church. He 
and his wife Sophie freely 
donated their time to the 
Outreach program at Our 
Lady of Grace Church for 
many years. 

He was also a master 
fisherman and spent much 
of his time sharing his love 
of the sport and his knowl-
edge with his friends at 
Horn Pond in Woburn.

Les married the love of 
his life, Sophie Hicks, in 
1952 and always called 
her his beloved wife for 67 
years before she passed in 
October of 2019. 

He raised his two 
daughters, Karen Bourque 
(Paul Bourque) and Su-
san Clapp (Dave Clapp), 
to become strong, self-
less and caring mothers 
and grandmothers. The 
impact “Papa” had on his 
grandchildren, Brian and 
his wife, Katie Bourque 
of Simsbury, CT, Leslie 
Groves and her husband, 
Craig  and Eric Bourque 
and his wife, Shannon, 
all of McKinney, Tex-

as, Stephanie Omobono 
and her husband, Mark 
of Burlington, MA; and 
Kimberly Clapp, of Bos-
ton and his great grand-
children: Landon Steven-
son, Carson Stevenson, 
Harper Bourque, Sophie 
Groves, James Omobono, 
Thea Bourque and Brooks 
Bourque cannot be put 
into words. He was simply 
the most kind and caring 
man they had ever known.

While the love for his 
family and friends was 
second to none, Les’s love 
for sports was nearly as 
great. He was a dedicated 
fan of all Boston sports 
and one of the longest and 
most passionate of Red 
Sox and Patriots loyalists.

Les will forever be 
known by his family and 
friends as the model fa-
ther, grandfather and great 
grandfather. He always 
put others ahead of him-
self and had a positive im-
pact on everyone he met. 
He will be missed, but 
more importantly, remem-
bered by all who had the 
pleasure to know and love 
him.

A Funeral Mass will 
be celebrated on October 
3, 2020 at 10 a.m. at Our 
Lady of Grace Church, 
194 Nichols Street, Ev-
erett. Attendance at the 
burial will be limited to 
immediate family only at 
Glenwood Cemetery, Ev-
erett.

Sandra Keller
Of Saugus, formerly of Everett 

Sandra L. Keller of Sau-
gus, formerly of Everett 
and N. Reading, entered 
into eternal rest at home 
on Thursday, September 
17 with her loving family 
by her side. She was 81 
years old.  

Born in Boston, Sandra 
lived in Everett for many 
years before transitioning 
to North Reading many 
years ago and finally set-
tling in Saugus. 

The daughter of the late 
Josephine (Correnti) and 
Angelo Macauda, she was 
the beloved wife of the late 
Victor P. Keller for over 
50 years, dear and devoted 
mother of Victor S. Keller 
of Ipswich, Scott Keller 
of Everett, Laurieann Gi-
annino and her husband, 
Thomas of Danvers, Jodi 
Meade and her husband, 
Peter of Stoneham and 
Eric Keller of Andover; 
sister of Guy Macauda of  
Florida, Janet Corbett and 

her husband, Dennis of 
Saugus and John Macauda 
of  Peabody and the loving 
“Nane” of 15 grandchil-
dren.  

Funeral arrangements 
were by the Cafasso & 
Sons Funeral Home, Ev-
erett. Interment was at 
Woodlawn Cemetery, 
Everett.  Contributions in 
Sandra’s memory to Au-
tism Speaks.org, 85 Dev-
onshire St., Boston, MA 
02109 would be sincerely 
appreciated. 

Bernard Evans, Jr.
Everett DPW retiree, Past Exalted Ruler, 

District Deputy 
and State Trustee BPOE Elks  

RCN, Grande and Wave, 
award-winning provid-
ers of high-speed internet, 
digital TV and phone ser-
vices across the U.S., to-
day finalized its previously 
announced acquisition  of 
EnTouch Systems, Inc. 
(EnTouch). The agreement 
adds residential and busi-
ness services in Houston, 
TX to the organization’s 
joint service portfolio, 
as well as approximate-
ly 22,000 customers to its 
coverage area in Texas. 
This closely follows an-
other September announce-
ment that RCN, Grande 
and Wave surpassed the 
milestone of serving more 
than one million customers 
nationwide.

“With the acquisition 
of EnTouch, the company 
will be joining the Grande 
Communications eco-sys-
tem, which also includes 
RCN and Wave Broadband, 
allowing customers to take 
advantage of Grande’s 
higher internet speeds and 
streaming services,” said 
Jim Holanda, CEO. “The 
addition of EnTouch cre-
ates further opportunities 
for sustained growth in our 
Texas service area and con-
tinues the expansion of our 
reliable, robust fiber-rich 
network on a national scale 
for both residential and 
business customers.”

EnTouch is one of the 
fastest-growing providers 
of high-speed internet, vid-
eo, voice and home secu-
rity services in the greater 
Houston area. This new 
addition expands the orga-
nization’s existing Texas 
presence established with 
Grande Communications, 

servicing both residential 
and business customers in 
Dallas, Austin, San Anto-
nio, Corpus Christi, Waco, 
Temple, San Marcos and 
Midland/Odessa.

“As part of Grande 
Communications’ service 
network, we will continue 
to focus on providing cus-
tomers with high-quality 
technology and customer 
service,” said Sam Luxton, 
President and CEO of En-
Touch. “Together, we will 
offer new and improved 
products and services and 
continue to grow and inno-
vate.”

In 2017, TPG Capital, 
the global private equi-
ty platform of alternative 
asset firm TPG, acquired 
RCN and Grande Com-
munications. In 2018, the 
organization finalized its 
acquisition of Wave Broad-
band, creating the sixth 
largest cable provider in 
the U.S. Now a nationwide 
broadband service platform 
managed by Patriot Me-
dia Consulting, the joint 
organization provides in-
dustry-leading high-speed 
internet, broadband com-
munications solutions, 
digital TV, phone services 
and fiber optic solutions 
for residential and business 
customers across the Unit-
ed States.

For more information 
on EnTouch, please vis-
it www.entouch.net. For 
information on RCN, 
please visit, www.rcn.com. 
For more on Grande Com-
munications, please vis-
it mygrande.com. For more 
on Wave Broadband, please 
visit www.wavebroadband.
com.

RCN, Grande Communications 
and Wave Broadband conclude 
acquisition of EnTouch Systems 
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1 col. x 
1 inch
$60.00

ELECTRICIANAVON LANDSCAPING

ROOFING

MOVING

JUNK REMOVAL

Ronnie Z.
Leave Your  

Moving To Us
Whether It Be One Piece or More!

Call Ronnie
781-321-2499

For A Free Estimate

10% OFF FOR SENIOR CITIZENS, 
VETERANS & DISABLED

3 col. x 1 inch
$15/wk

Ray’s Landscaping
Mowing • Edging • Weeding

Bushes, Shrubs
Cleaning: Trash & Leaves

New Lawn, Patio, Concrete 
Brick Work

Ray: 781-526-1181
Free Estimates

“We Get The Job Done The First Time On Time”

• Shingle and Rubber Roofs
• All Types of Siding • Gutters
• Window Replacement • Decks

• Flashing • And More...
Phone: 617-650-2246

USRemodelingBos@gmail.com

USA Roofing 
& Remodeling

“No Job Too Small”

Prompt Service is 
my Business

Dominic 
Petrosino
Electrician

617-569-6529Free Estimates  
Licensed & Insured E29162

BUY OR SELL AVON
COMPRE o VENDA AVON

Maria Valles
617-763-8592

www.youravon.com/valles

Everett'Everett's s Professional Service DirectoryProfessional Service Directory

TO ADVERTISE IN OUR 
SERVICE DIRECTORY CALL 

781-485-0588 X110 OR EMAIL 
KBRIGHT@REVEREJOURNAL.COM

PAINTING

John J. Recca 
Painting

Interior/Exterior 
Commercial/Residential

Fully Insured 
Quality Work

Reasonable Rates   
Free Estimates

781-241-2454

Nick 
D’Agostino
Professional 

Painter
Cell: 

617-270-3178
Fully Insured
Free Estimates

FALL CLEAN UPS
CLOVERS 

LAWNCARE
•  Trees and Branches 

Removed
• Mulch & Hedges
• Mowing & Fertilizing
• Junk Removal

FREE ESTIMATES
Call Kevin

617-884-2143

TO PLACE YOUR AD 781-485-0588

Our Parish Staff:  Father 
Joseph Chacha Marwa, 
S.M.A. Administrator; 

Father Ernest Egbedike, 
S.M.A. Parochial Vicar;

Secretary Barbara Can-
non

Weekly Mass Schedule 
at Immaculate Conception 
is as follows:

Saturday (Sunday Vig-
il) 4:00 p.m., Sunday 7:00 
a.m., 9:00 a.m. (Family 
Mass), 11:00 a.m., and 
5:30 p.m.

12:15 p.m.  Spanish 
Community

4:00 p.m. Haitian Com-
munity

Masses are being held in 
the Chapel.

Eucharistic Adoration 
of the Blessed Sacrament:   
Adoration of the Blessed 
Sacrament is held every 
Thursday from 7:45 a.m. 
to 6:30 p.m. in the Chapel.  

Each Thursdays’ adoration 
will conclude the Benedic-
tion of the Most Blessed 
Sacrament at 6:30 p.m.   
All are invited to  spend 
a few moments with Our 
Blessed Lord 

Bring a Book-Buy a 
Book -  We have a new 
Fundraiser Program in the 
back of the Church.  It’s 
called Bring a Book-Buy 
a Book.  All books are a 
dollar and any money col-
lected will go towards our 
Stain Glass Fund.  Brink a 
Book and Buy a Book and 
make a donation. Our se-
lections are great and var-
ied. Please stop by the ta-
ble and see what we have.  
Thank you

Immaculate Conception
Parish
489 Broadway
Everett, Mass 02149
Phone 617-389-5660

Immaculate Conception Parish
News and Notes

Senior Pastor Bishop 
Robert G. Brown will be 
hosting Virtual Masses to 
bring the people togeth-
er, spiritually while they 
can’t physically. Their 
virtual sanctuaries can be 
accessed via their face-

book page, “Zion Church 
Ministries.” 

For more information, 
they can be reached on-
line at zionchurchminis-
tries.com or via email at 
office@zionchurchminis-
tries.com

Zion Church - Everett
News and Notes

CHURCH News

Glendale United Methodist Church
News and Notes

Glendale United Meth-
odist Church is open to all 
and we welcome people of 
all faiths, race, nationalities 
and sexual preference. No 
one is ever turned away. If 
you are looking for a new 
home church, we would 
like you to check us out and 
let us know what we can do 
to make church a better fit 
in your life.

Bible Study: Consider 
joining us for Bible study 
on Sunday. We meet in 
the Church Parlor off the 
Chapel from 9:30 to 10:00 
a.m.

Sponsor the bulletin! For 
a $5 donation, you can ded-
icate the Sunday bulletin to 
recognize family, friends, 
or special occasions. There 
is a sign-up sheet in the 
Pastor’s study. Feel free 
to choose your particu-
lar week and leave a copy 
of your dedication in the 
mail in that is on the Pas-
tor’s door. Please contact 
the Pastor if you have any 
questions.

Boy Scout Troop 814: 
Meet in Cooper Hall on 
Tuesday evenings from 6-9 
p.m. Cub Pack 11 meets on 
Saturday mornings.

NA Meetings – Mon. 

Bring Your Own Book 7:30 
– 9:30 p.m.; Thurs. I Can’t 
But We Can, 8:00 7:30 – 
9:30 p.m.

AA Meeting – Saturday 
evenings from 6:30 to 8:30 
p.m.

Pastor’s Office Hours: 
Saturdays 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. 
Other times by appoint-
ment.

Bread of Life Donations 
– This outreach is being 
done to honor the Unit-
ed Methodist Women’s 
Group, who for so many 
years were our outreach 
source. Please bring any 
food item(s) to church and 
place in the box located on 
the altar.

We are on the Internet 
http://www.glen-

daleumc-everett.org 
Glendale United 

Methodist Church
Pastor David Jackson 

392 Ferry Street (across 
from Glendale Towers) 
Please enter the church 
by the driveway on 

Walnut Street
617-387-2916 

PastorDavidJack-
son58@gmail.com 

Pastor’s Office Hours: 
Saturdays 10 AM to 2 PM. 

Other times by 
appointment.

Grace Anglican Episco-
pal Church is open and wel-
coming to all.

There are 3 services on 
Sundays: 10am English, 
1pm South Sudanese (Din-
ka) and 3pm Haitian Cre-
ole. 

Come all and let us walk 
together in this season of 

hope, renewal and new be-
ginnings. 

Grace Anglican 
Episcopal Church
67 Norwood Street, 

Everett, MA
Church Phone 

617-387-7526 or 
617-389-5765

Grace Anglican Episcopal Church
News and Notes

Mystic Side Congrega-
tional Church is located 
in Everett, on Malden-Ev-
erett border, at 422 Main 
Street. We offer a warm, 
inviting atmosphere, and 
all are welcome.  Our Sun-
day Church service starts 
at 10:30 a.m. and Commu-
nion is offered on the first 
Sunday of each month.  A 
very pleasant coffee hour 

and socializing follow our 
services.  Parking is avail-
able in our lot next to the 
church on Wyllis Ave. (one 
way off Main Street).  We 
look forward to welcoming 
you this Sunday.

Mystic Side 
Congregational Church

422 Main Street
Everett, MA

Mystic Side Congregational Church
News and Notes

Glendale Christian Lighthouse Church
News and Notes

Adult Sunday School at 
9:30 AM.   Teaching about 
Holiness .

Sunday 10:30 AM Wor-
ship service.  

Wednesday hour of 
Power, worship, prayer 
and Bible Study. We are 
studying about God, come 
join us.

Come join us in prayer 
every Friday at 6 am. 

Saturday, 12-3, Wom-
en’s Fellowship. Join our 
sisters in worship, fellow-
ship and prayer.

“Whatever you do, 
work at it with all your 
heart, as working for the 
Lord, not for human mas-
ters,” Colossians 3:23

“In Pursuit of Spiritual 
Excellence”

Righteousness, Godli-
ness, Faith, Love, Truth

• Domingo 9:30 am Es-
cuela Dominical de Adul-
tos. (en inglés)

Servicio de Alabanza y 
Adoracion a las 10 am (en 
inglés)

• Miercoles Hora de 
Poder, Oración, alabanza 
y Estudio de la Palabra 
de Dios a las 7 pm  (en 

inglés)
• Ven unete a nosotros 

para orar todos los viernes 
a las 6 am

• Domingo Servicio de 
alabanza y adoracion a las 
4pm (Servicio en español)

Mayores informes de 
los servicios en español 
(617) 306-3518

“No temas, porque yo 
estoy contigo; no des-
mayes, porque yo soy 
tu Dios que te esfuerzo; 
siempre te ayudaré, siem-
pre te sustentaré con la di-
estra de mi justicia.”

Isaias 41:10
“En busca de la excel-

encia espiritual 
Rectitud, Divinidad, 

Fe, Amor, Verdad”
GLENDALE 
CHRISTIAN 

LIGHTHOUSE 
CHURCH 

701 BROADWAY
EVERETT, 

MASSACHUSETTS 
02149

617-387-7458
Rev. Larry Russi, Sr. 

Pastor
pastorlarry@

thelighthousechurch701.net

Church at the Well Ev-
erett is a new church for 
Everett that will begin 
meeting in 2021. Check 
us out on Facebook at 
w w w. f a c e b o o k . c o m /
churchforeverett to view 
weekly devotions and up-
dates, visit us at www.for-

everett.church to sign up 
for our newsletter and see 
how we can help you, or 
connect with the Everett 
Community Aid Network 
at www.everettcan.com 
to request any additional 
help.

Church at the Well Everett
News and Notes

The Supreme Judi-
cial Court (SJC) last 
week issued an updated 
order regarding the op-
eration of Massachusetts 
state courts and court-
houses during the ongo-
ing COVID-19 pandemic. 
The order goes into effect 
immediately.

Under the new order, on 
or after October 23, 2020, 
courts will begin Phase 1 
of the gradual resumption 
of jury trials, in general 
accordance with the recent 
recommendations con-
tained in the report of the 
Jury Management Advi-
sory Committee (JMAC). 
Phase 1 will consist of a 
limited number of six-per-
son jury trials that will be 
conducted in person in 
a select number of loca-
tions, with no more than 
one trial at a time conduct-
ed in each location, and 
with specified limitations 
on the number of peremp-
tory challenges available 
to each party. The cases 
that will be tried to juries 
during Phase 1, as well 
as the locations thereof, 
will be determined by the 
Chief Justice of the ap-
plicable Trial Court de-
partment, in consultation 
with the Chief Justice of 
the Trial Court. The SJC 
shall issue direction re-
garding Phase 2 of the re-
sumption of jury trials af-
ter reviewing the JMAC’s 
evaluation of Phase 1. It 
is anticipated that Phase 
2 will begin in February 
2021, although plans re-
garding the resumption of 
jury trials may be adjust-

ed in response to signifi-
cant changes in the rate of 
COVID-19 transmission 
in the Commonwealth.

Otherwise, courts will 
continue to conduct most 
business virtually and 
courthouses will continue 
to be physically open to 
the public for limited pur-
poses, including certain 
other in-person proceed-
ings. Judges will continue 
to schedule and conduct 
bench trials, either virtu-
ally or in-person. Each 
Trial Court department 
will continue to post no-
tices to the court system’s 
COVID-19 webpageiden-
tifying how (virtually or 
in-person) it is addressing 
various categories of mat-
ters.

Clerks’, registers’, and 
recorder’s offices will 
continue to be physically 
open to the public, while 
still endeavoring to con-
duct business virtually as 
much as possible.

New grand juries may 
be empaneled subject to 
certain approvals and such 
conditions as may be nec-
essary to minimize risk 
to members of the grand 
jury, court personnel, and 
witnesses.

All orders, standing or-
ders, guidelines, and no-
tices issued by any court 
department or appellate 
court in response to the 
pandemic, as well as all 
amendments, modifica-
tions, and supplements 
are posted upon issuance 
on the court system’s 
COVID-19 webpage.

Supreme Judicial Court issues 
new order regarding jury trials

The Everett Police Department officially welcomed Police 
Officer Ryan Silmon to the force on Monday, Sept. 14, as he 
was sworn in by City Clerk Sergio Cornelio in the Council 
Chambers. Officer Silmon recently transferred from the 
Brookline Police Department to come home to work in Ev-
erett. Officer Silmon is a graduate of Everett High School. 
He has been working back in Everett for about a month 
now, completing an abbreviated field training program.

SWEARING IN
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Councilor Stephanie Martins, the first Brazilian-American 
councilor in Everett, described how many Brazilian immi-
grants have gone from the lowest level jobs in America to 
being decision makers and professionals at all levels.

Heloisa Maria Gal-vao, director of the Brazilian Women’s 
Group of Boston, raises her hand in solidarity as the Brazil-
ian National Anthem is played on Thursday.

School Committeeman Mar-
cony Almeida Barros said 
he was Brazilian by birth, 
but American by choice.

Mayor Carlo DeMaria 
welcoming everyone to the 
first-ever Brazilian ceremo-
nial flag raising.

Sam, Lucca and Amato Zuki with Officer Hayli Hill at the 
flag raising ceremony.

Councilor Michael McLaughlin, Councilor Fred Capone, School Committeeman Marcony 
Almeida Barros, Councilor Stephanie Martins, Council President Rosa DiFlorio and School 
Committeeman Frank Parker.

School Committeeman Marcony Almeida Barros, Councilor Stephanie Martins, First Lady 
Stacy DeMaria, Mayor Carlo DeMaria, Heloisa Maria Gal-vao, State Sen. Sal DiDomenico 
and State Rep. Joe McGonagle.

School Committeeman Frank Parker, Asst. Supt. Kim Tsai, Supt. Priya Tahiliani and Robin 
Babcock.

The Brazilian band Grooversity played a lively music and dance set to celebrate Brazilian 
Independence at City Hall. (L-R) Marcos Santos, Dan Hoffman, Kaitlynn Jolly and Miguel 
Soto.

Flag raising // CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1

mean he isn’t proud to be 
an American also.

“We are here as one - as 
one community,” he said. 
“Being here and raising 
the Brazilian flag doesn’t 
make me less American. 
I am Brazilian by birth 
and proudly American by 
choice.”

Mayor Carlo DeMaria 
said he was honored to be 
there with his wife, Stacy, 
to raise the flag over City 
Hall for the first time – 
showing the City is a wel-
coming place to everyone.

“When people see this 
flag in our city, it is my 
hope they will know Ev-
erett is welcoming for 
everyone and will remain 
that way indefinitely,” he 
said. 

“I hope this is the first of 

what will be many, many 
celebrations of Brazilian 
independence and raising 
this flag,” he added.

Councilor Martins is the 
first Brazilian American to 
be elected to the Council, 
and she said it was some-
thing she took great pride 
in knowing that those who 
came before her worked 
hard so that the younger 
generation could be at the 
decision-making table.

“The City of Everett 
is the home of one of the 
largest Brazilian popu-
lations,” she said. “We 
are thankful to be able 
to call Everett our Home 
— where the people who 
built the foundation of this 
city extended Everett’s 
mission of pride, progress, 
and possibilities to the 

Brazilian community, so 
today we can also be a part 
of the building of this city. 
The many businesses that 
brought life to our store-
fronts, our entrepreneurs, 
renters, homeowners. The 
Brazilian community is 
now also part of the mak-
ing of this city.

“Our parents who 
scrubbed toilets, cleaned 
houses, washed dishes, 
worked in construction 
and performed manu-
al labor that they never 
imagined doing before, 
can now contemplate the 
first generation of col-
lege graduates, elected 
officials, army veterans, 
and police officers…This 
country gave so much to 
us and now we are giving 
back,” she continued.

State Sen. Sal DiDome-
nico said Brazilians have 
led the way in being ‘One 
Everett.’

“When I look around 
our city, state and coun-
try, there’s a lot happening 
now,” he said. “We can 
combat all that’s going on 
by sticking together with 
every ethnic group and 
everyone who wants to be 
a part of our community – 
One Everett – and Brazil-
ians have led the way on 
that.”

Following the presen-
tation, City officials gath-
ered as the Brazilian An-
them was played, and the 
flag was raised on the cer-
emonial flag pole. Then, 
Brazilian music and danc-
ing was provided outdoors 
by Grooversity.

SAFELYSAFELYSAFELYSAFELY

COVID-19 has changed everything. 

Connect with our readers of The Revere Journal, 
The Winthrop Sun Transcript, The East Boston Times Free Press,

 Chelsea Record, Everett Independent, and Lynn Journal who are looking 
for options in light of the current crisis in our Septemer editions: 

• Do you have a different schedule
    or new protocols for in-person activities?  
• Dynamic online opportunities? 

AD RATES (in col. inches)
2x3...........Any 3 $225...........All 6......$325 
2x5...........Any 3 $450..........All 6......$550
3x5...........Any 3 $550..........All 6......$650
3x10 or 5x6..Any 3 $700.....All 6......$850

Banner (6x3).............$200   per city
  Color incl. in cost of advert.

Call 781-485-0588 or e-mail your Sales Rep to get started!
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